UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

FORM 10-K

x ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005

" TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTIONS 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

COMMISSION FILE NUMBER 000-24180

Quality Distribution, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

FLORIDA

59-3239073

(State or other jurisdiction of

incorporation or organization)

3802 Corporex Park Drive

Tampa, Florida 33619

(Address of principal executive offices) (zip code)

Registrant s telephone number, including area code:

813-630-5826

SECURITIES REGISTERED PURSUANT TO SECTION 12(b) OF THE ACT:

None

SECURITIES REGISTERED PURSUANT TO SECTION 12(g) OF THE ACT:

Title of each class Common Stock (no par value per share) Name of each exchange on which registered Nasdaq National Market

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes "No x

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act. Yes "No x

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of Registrant s knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. x

(IRS Employer

Identification No.)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of accelerated filer and large accelerated filer in Exchange Act Rule 12b-2). Yes x No "

Large accelerated filer "

Accelerated filer x

Non-accelerated filer "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 12b-2). Yes "No x

Aggregate market value of voting stock held by non-affiliates as of June 30, 2005 was \$73.0 million (based on the closing sale price of \$8.85 per share).

As of February 28, 2006, the registrant had 19,053,988 outstanding shares of Common Stock, no par value, outstanding.

Documents Incorporated by Reference: Portions of the Proxy Statement for the registrant s 2006 Annual Meeting of Shareholders are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Form 10-K.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION						
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND CERTAIN CONSIDERATIONS						
PART	<u>I I</u>		2			
	ITEM 1.	BUSINESS	2			
	ADDITIONAL INFORMATION AVAILABLE ON COMPANY WEB-SITE					
	ITEM 1A.	RISK FACTORS	13			
	ITEM 1B.	UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS	17			
	ITEM 2.	PROPERTIES	18			
	ITEM 3.	LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	18			
	ITEM 4.	SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS	19			
PART	<u>. 11</u>		21			
	ITEM 5.	MARKET FOR REGISTRANT S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER S PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES	21			
	ITEM 6.	SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA	22			
	ITEM 7.	MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	24			
	ITEM 7A.	QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	38			
	ITEM 8.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA	40			
	ITEM 9.	<u>CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND</u> <u>FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE</u>	40			
	ITEM 9A.	CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES	40			
	ITEM 9B.	OTHER INFORMATION	42			
PART	<u> </u>		43			
	ITEM 10.	DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT	43			
	ITEM 11.	EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	43			
	ITEM 12.	SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	43			
	ITEM 13.	CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	47			
	ITEM 14.	PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTING FEES AND SERVICES	47			
PART	<u>IV</u>		48			
	ITEM 15.	EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES	48			
<u>SIGNATURES</u> 49						
<u>REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM</u>						
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS F-4						
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS F						
<u>CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS</u> <u>DEFICIT AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS</u>) F						
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS F-7						

INTRODUCTION

In this annual report, unless the context otherwise indicates, (i) the terms the Company, Quality Distribution, QDI, we, us and our refer to Quality Distribution, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries and their predecessors and (ii) the terms Quality Distribution, LLC and QD LLC refer to our wholly owned subsidiary, Quality Distribution, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and its consolidated subsidiaries and their predecessors.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND CERTAIN CONSIDERATIONS

This report along with other documents that are publicly disseminated by us contain or might contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). All statements included in this report and in any subsequent filings made by us with the SEC other than statements of historical fact, that address activities, events or developments that we or our management expect, believe or anticipate will or may occur in the future are forward-looking statements. These statements represent our reasonable judgment on the future based on various factors and using numerous assumptions and are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause our actual results and financial position to differ materially. We claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward-looking statements provided in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Exchange Act. Examples of forward-looking statements include: (i) projections of revenue, earnings, capital structure and other financial items, (ii) statements of our plans and objectives, (iii) statements of expected future economic performance, and (iv) assumptions underlying statements regarding us or our business. Forward-looking statements can be identified by, among other things, the use of seeks, forward-looking language, such as believes, expects, estimates, may, will, should, could, plans, intends, anticipates negatives of those terms, or other variations of those terms or comparable language, or by discussions of strategy or other intentions.

Forward-looking statements are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause the actual results to differ materially from those contemplated by the statements. The forward-looking information is based on various factors and was derived using numerous assumptions. Important factors that could cause our actual results to be materially different from the forward-looking statements include the following risks and other factors discussed under the section 1A Risk Factors. These factors include:

general economic conditions,

the cyclical nature of the transportation industry due to various economic factors such as excess capacity in the industry, the availability of qualified drivers, changes in fuel and insurance prices, interest rate fluctuations, and downturns in customers business cycles and shipping requirements,

competitive rate fluctuations,

the availability of diesel fuel,

adverse weather conditions,

loss of qualified personnel, which could limit our growth and negatively affect operations,

our dependence on affiliates and owner-operators and our ability to attract and retain owner-operators, affiliates and Company drivers,

changes in, or our inability to comply with, governmental regulations and legislative changes affecting the transportation industry,

increased unionization, which could increase our operating costs or constrain operating flexibility,

our obligations under both historical and future environmental regulations and the increasing costs of environmental compliance,

our substantial leverage and restrictions contained in our debt agreements, including our credit facility and our indentures,

our ability or inability to reduce our claims exposure through insurance due to changing conditions and pricing in the insurance marketplace,

the loss of one or more significant customers,

the cost of complying with existing and future anti-terrorism security measures enacted by federal, state and municipal authorities,

changes in senior management,

our ability to successfully integrate acquired businesses,

our ability to achieve anticipated operating results in fiscal 2006.

interests of Apollo Management, our largest shareholder, which may conflict with your interests, and

the potential loss of our ability to use net operating losses to offset future income due to a change of control.

In addition, there may be other factors that could cause our actual results to be materially different from the results referenced in the forward-looking statements.

All forward-looking statements contained in this Form 10-K are qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made, and we do not intend to update or otherwise revise the forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Form 10-K or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Overview

We operate the largest dedicated bulk tank truck network in North America based on bulk service revenues reported by Bulk Transporter s 2004 Annual Gross Revenue Report. The bulk tank truck market in North America includes all items shipped by bulk tank truck carriers and consists primarily of the shipping of chemicals, gasoline and food-grade products. We transport a broad range of chemical products and provide our

customers with value-added services and other logistics services. We are a core carrier for many of the Fortune 500 companies engaged in chemical processing, including The Dow Chemical Company, Procter & Gamble Company, E.I. duPont and PPG Industries, and we provide services to most of the top 100 chemical producers in the world with U.S. operations.

Our revenue is principally a function of the volume of shipments by the bulk chemical industry, our market share, and the allocation of shipments between tank truck transportation and other modes of transportation such as rail. The volume of shipments of chemical products are, in turn, affected by many other industries, including consumer and industrial products, automotive, paint and coatings, and paper, and tend to vary with changing economic conditions. Additionally, we provide leasing, tank cleaning, transloading and warehousing, which are presented as other service revenue. We also facilitate insurance products for drivers and affiliates through an independent third party. The principal components of our operating costs include purchased transportation, employee compensation, annual tractor and trailer maintenance, insurance, and technology infrastructure.

Our Industry

We estimate, based on industry sources, that the for-hire North American bulk tank truck industry generated revenues of approximately \$9.0 billion in 2004. We operate in the highly fragmented for-hire segment of the

chemical bulk transport market (estimated at \$6.5 billion) where we have achieved a leading market share. Our competition in the for-hire segment includes more than 200 smaller, primarily regional carriers. In addition to the for-hire segment, we also compete for the private fleet segment of the market by targeting private fleet operators who would benefit from outsourcing their transportation needs to us. Because we operate the largest dedicated bulk tank truck network in North America, we believe we are well-positioned to expand our business by converting private fleets.

Industry growth is generally dependent on volume growth in the industrial chemical industry and on the rate at which chemical companies outsource their transportation needs. As competitive pressures force chemical companies to reduce costs and focus on their core businesses, we believe that chemical companies will continue to consolidate their shipping relationships and seek to outsource a greater portion of their logistics needs to third-party carriers. We believe that large, national full-service carriers will benefit from this outsourcing trend and will be able to grow faster than the overall bulk tank truck industry.

Our industry is characterized by barriers to entry such as (i) the time and cost required to develop the capabilities necessary to handle sensitive chemical cargo, (ii) the financial and managerial resources required to recruit and train drivers, (iii) substantial industry regulatory requirements, and (iv) the significant capital investments required to build a fleet of equipment and establish a network of terminals. In addition, the industry continues to experience consolidation due to economic and competitive pressures, increasing operating costs for driver recruitment and insurance, and increasing capital investments for equipment and technology. As the cost and complexity of operating a bulk tank truck business increase and smaller competitors continue to exit the industry, we believe that large, well established carriers like ourselves will increase market share.

Development of Our Company

Our Company was formed in 1994 as a holding company known as MTL, Inc. and consummated its initial public offering on June 17, 1994. On June 9, 1998, MTL, Inc. was recapitalized through a merger with a corporation controlled by Apollo Investment Fund III, L.P. As a result of the recapitalization, MTL, Inc. became a private company. On August 28, 1998, we completed our acquisition of Chemical Leaman Corporation and its subsidiaries (CLC). Through the 1998 acquisition, we combined two of the then-leading bulk transportation service providers, namely, Montgomery Tank Lines, Inc. and Chemical Leaman Tank Lines, Inc., under one operating company, Quality Carriers, Inc. (QCI). In 1999, we changed our name from MTL, Inc. to Quality Distribution, Inc. On November 13, 2003, we consummated the initial public offering of 7,875,000 shares of our common stock, no par value.

As of February 28, 2006, investment funds related to Apollo Management, L.P. owned approximately 54.5% of our common stock, and approximately 52.6% on a fully diluted basis after giving effect to stock options and warrants.

Services Provided

Bulk Transportation Service

We are primarily engaged in the business of bulk transportation of liquid and dry chemical products through our subsidiary, QCI and its Transplastics division (TPI). Business services are provided through Company-owned and affiliate terminals. As of December 31, 2005, 76 of 165 locations were Company operations and the remaining locations were affiliate operations. Owner-operators are heavily relied upon to fulfill

driver and tractor needs at both Company and affiliate terminals. We believe the combination of the affiliate program and the emphasis on the use of owner-operators results in an efficient and flexible operating structure that provides superior customer service.

Affiliate Program

Affiliates are established and maintained by their owners as independent companies with individualized, parochial profit incentives designed to stimulate and preserve the entrepreneurial motivation common to small

business owners. Each affiliate enters into a comprehensive contract with QCI pursuant to which the affiliate is required to operate its bulk tank truck enterprise exclusively for and on behalf of QCI, subject to limited exceptions. Each affiliate is supported by our corporate staff and is linked via computer to central management s information systems located at the Tampa, Florida headquarters of QDI.

Affiliates gain multiple benefits from their relationship with QCI, such as improved equipment utilization through access to our network of operating terminals, access to, and enhancement of, our broad national and local customer relationships, national driver recruitment, standardized safety training (for drivers, tankwashers and mechanics) and expanded marketing and sales resources, combined with sophisticated marketplace/competitive research. Affiliates gain further value from QCI s management information systems, which provide essential operating and financial reports while simplifying daily operating situations with system-wide technology support (TMW Systems, Incorporated (TMW) dispatch/billing platforms and en-route electronic linkage with each vehicle). Affiliates also derive significant financial benefit through our purchasing leverage on items such as insurance coverage, tractors, fuel and tires.

Affiliates predominantly operate under the marketing identity of QCI and typically receive a percentage of gross revenues from each shipment they transport. Affiliates are responsible for their own operating expenses such as licenses and workers compensation insurance. We pay affiliates each week on the basis of completed billings to customers from the previous week. Our weekly settlement program deducts any amounts advanced to affiliates (and their individual drivers) for fuel, insurance, loans or other miscellaneous operating expenses, including rental charges for QCI s tank trailers. We reimburse affiliates for certain expenses billed back to customers, including fuel, tolls and scaling charges.

Our contracts with affiliates typically carry a one-year term and thereafter renew on an annual basis, unless terminated by either party. Affiliate contracts uniformly contain restrictive covenants prohibiting them from competing directly with QCI for a period of one year following termination of the contract. In addition, affiliates are required to meet all QCI standard operating procedures as well as being required to submit regular financial statements.

Affiliates engage and/or employ their own drivers and personnel. Affiliates also engage owner-operators as drivers. All affiliate personnel must meet QCI s operating standards/requirements.

Affiliates are required to pay for and provide evidence of their own workers compensation coverage, which must meet both Company-established and statutory coverage levels. Affiliates are provided, as part of their contract, property damage and general liability insurance, subject to certain deductibles per incident. Expenses exceeding the prescribed deductible limits of the affiliate are the responsibility of QCI or its insurer.

Owner-Operators

QCI terminals and affiliates extensively utilize owner-operators. Owner-operators are independent contractors who, through a contract with QCI, supply one or more tractors and drivers for QCI or affiliate use. QCI retains owner-operators under contracts generally terminable by either party upon short notice.

In exchange for the services rendered, owner-operators are normally paid a fixed percentage of the revenues generated for each load hauled or on a per mile rate. The owner-operator pays all tractor operating expenses such as fuel, physical damage insurance, tractor maintenance, fuel

Table of Contents

taxes and highway use taxes. However, we reimburse owner-operators for certain expenses passed through to our customers, such as fuel surcharges, tolls and scaling charges. QCI attempts to enhance the profitability of our owner-operators through purchasing programs offered by us directly or indirectly through outsourcing arrangements that take advantage of our significant purchasing power. These programs cover such operating expenses as tractors, fuel, tires, occupational,-accident and physical damage insurance.

Owner-operators utilized by QCI or an affiliate must meet specified guidelines for driving experience, safety records tank truck experience and examinations in accordance with U.S. Department of Transportation

(DOT) regulations. We emphasize safety to our independent contractors and their drivers and maintain driver safety inspection programs, safety awards, terminal safety meetings and stringent driver qualifications.

Tank Wash Operations

To maximize equipment utilization and efficiency we rely on 32 tank wash facilities owned and operated by us in our subsidiary Quality Services, Inc. (QSI), and 15 affiliate-owned tank wash facilities located throughout our operating network. These facilities allow us to generate additional tank washing fees from non-affiliated carriers and shippers. Management believes that the availability of these facilities enables us to provide an integrated service package to our customers and minimize the risk of cost escalation associated with reliance on third-party tank wash vendors.

Driver Recruitment and Retention

QCI and its affiliates dedicate significant resources to recruiting and retaining owner-operators and our own drivers. Company drivers and owner-operators are hired in accordance with specific guidelines regarding safety records, driving experience and a personal evaluation by our staff. We employ only qualified drivers who meet our standards. These drivers are required to attend a rigorous training program conducted at one of our six safety schools.

Driver recruitment and retention is a primary focus for all operations personnel. Each terminal manager has direct responsibility for hiring drivers. We use many of the traditional methods of driver recruitment as well as using many newer methods of driver recruitment, including the use of the Internet. QCI also has recruiting departments at the Tampa corporate office and the regional field offices.

From time to time, we facilitate driver recruitment by offering tractors through lease or purchase agreements. We also offer incentives to the owner-operators and affiliate drivers to purchase the specialized equipment needed to handle liquid chemicals.

Drivers and Owner-Operators

At December 31, 2005, we utilized 3,244 drivers. Of this total, 1,798 were owner-operators, 1,167 were affiliate company drivers, and 279 were Company drivers.

Company Personnel

At February 28, 2006, we employed 1,079 personnel, including 325 Company drivers.

We provide our employees with health, dental, vision, life, and other insurance coverages subject to certain premium sharing and deductible provisions.

Union Labor

At December 31, 2005, we had 191 employees (78 drivers) in trucking, maintenance or tank wash and approximately 133 employees at three affiliate terminals who were members of the International Brotherhood of Teamsters.

Tractors and Trailers

As of December 31, 2005, we managed a fleet of approximately 3,500 trucks and 7,500 tank trailers. The majority of our tanks are single compartment, chemical-hauling trailers. The balance of the fleet is made up of multi-compartment trailers, dry bulk trailers, and special use equipment. The chemical transport units typically

have a capacity between 5,000 and 7,000 gallons and are designed to meet DOT specifications for transporting hazardous materials. Each trailer is designed for a useful service life of 15 to 20 years, though this can be extended through upgrades and modifications. Each tractor is designed for a useful life of 5 to 7 years, though this can be extended through upgrades and modifications. We acquire new tractors for an initial utilization period of seven years.

Many of our terminals and our affiliate terminals perform preventative maintenance and receive computer-generated reports that indicate when inspection and servicing of units are required. Our maintenance facilities are registered with the DOT and are qualified to perform trailer inspections and repairs for our fleet and for equipment owned by third parties. We also rely on unaffiliated repair shops for many major repairs

The following table shows the age of trailers and tractors we managed as of December 31, 2005. All numbers are approximated as of such date:

						GREATER	
	LESS THAN	3~5	6~10	11~15	16~20	THAN	
TRAILERS (1)	3 YEARS	YEARS	YEARS	YEARS	YEARS	20 YEARS	TOTAL
Company	134	159	1,796	814	1,718	1,191	5,812
Affiliate Owner-Operator	87	173	461 5	189 7	130 5	230 2	1,270 19
Shipper Owned	115	60	36	47	53	49	360
Total	336	392	2,298	1,057	1,906	1,472	7,461

We also have 384 trailers that are held-for-sale.

					GREATER	
	LESS THAN	3~5	6~10	11~15	THAN	
TRACTORS (1)	3 YEARS	YEARS	YEARS	YEARS	15 YEARS	TOTAL
Company	149	291	201	31	13	685
Affiliate	474	418	271	64	8	1,235
Owner-Operator	205	397	790	171	52	1,615
Shipper Owned	1	3				4
					·	
Total	829	1,109	1,262	266	73	3,539

(1) Age based upon original date of manufacture; tractor/trailer may be substantially refurbished or re-manufactured.

Leasing

We lease tractors and trailers to affiliates and other third parties, including shippers. Tractor lease terms range from 6 to 60 months and normally include a purchase option. Trailer lease terms range from 1 to 84 months and do not include a purchase option. We derive a portion of our income from leasing these units to customers and affiliates.

Owner-Operator and Affiliate Services

We offer purchasing programs that take advantage of our significant purchasing power for products and services such as fuel, tractors, and tires as well as physical damage, occupational-accident and workers compensation insurance. We believe that these programs strengthen our relationship with our owner-operators and improve driver recruitment.

Through an outsourcing agreement with an unaffiliated insurance brokerage company and our subsidiary, PPI, we offer insurance products and other services to both our affiliates and to our owner-operators at favorable prices. In return, PPI receives a percentage of certain commissions, underwriting profits, administrative and other deferred revenues related to these outsourced insurance-related services.

MARKETING

We conduct our marketing activities at both the national and local levels. We employ geographically dispersed sales managers who market our services primarily to regional accounts. These sales managers have extensive experience in marketing specialized tank truck transportation services. The national corporate sales staff concentrates on selling to a defined national account base. In addition, significant portions of our marketing activities are conducted by regional sales directors in conjunction with our terminal managers and dispatchers who act as local customer service representatives. These managers and dispatchers maintain regular contact with shippers and are well positioned to identify the changing transportation needs of customers in their respective geographic areas.

CUSTOMERS

Our revenue base consists of customers located throughout North America, including many Fortune 500 companies such as The Dow Chemical Company, Procter & Gamble, PPG Industries, and E.I. duPont. During 2005, 2004 and 2003, Dow Chemical accounted for approximately 10.2%, 10.2%, and 11.3% of operating revenue, respectively. In 2005, our 10 largest customers accounted for 31.2% of operating revenues.

ADMINISTRATION

As of December 31, 2005, we operated approximately 165 terminals (excluding transload facilities) throughout the United States as well as in Canada. Company-owned and affiliate terminals operate as separate profit centers and terminal managers are responsible and accountable for most operational decisions. Effective supervision requires maximum personal contact with customers and drivers. Therefore, to accomplish mutually defined operating objectives, the functions of customer service, dispatch and general administration typically rest within each terminal. Cooperation and coordination is further encouraged by our backhaul program.

From the corporate offices in Tampa, Florida, management monitors each terminal s operating and financial performance, safety and training record, accounts receivable and customer service efforts. Terminal managers ensure the terminals remain in compliance with safety, maintenance, customer service and other operating procedures. Senior corporate executives, safety department personnel and audit department personnel conduct unannounced visits to verify terminal compliance. We strive to achieve uniform service and safety at all Company-owned and affiliate terminals, while simultaneously affording terminal managers the freedom to focus on generating business in their regions.

COMPETITION

The tank truck business is competitive and fragmented. We compete primarily with other tank truck carriers and dedicated private fleets in various states within the United States and Canada. With respect to certain aspects of our business, we also compete with intermodal

transportation and railroads. Intermodal transportation has increased in recent years.

Competition for the freight transported by us is based primarily on rates and service. Management believes that we enjoy significant competitive advantages over other tank truck carriers because of our low fixed cost structure, overall fleet size, national terminal network and tank wash facilities.

Our largest competitors are Trimac Transportation Services Ltd., Schneider National, Inc. and Superior Carriers, Inc.; however, there are many other smaller recognized tank truck carriers, most of whom are primarily regional operators.

We also compete with other motor carriers for the services of our drivers and owner-operators. Our overall size and our reputation for good relations with affiliates and owner-operators have enabled us to attract qualified professional drivers and owner-operators. We would like to expand our driver complement by 10% in 2006.

Competition from non-trucking modes of transportation and from intermodal transportation would likely increase if state or federal fuel taxes were to increase without a corresponding increase in taxes imposed upon other modes of transportation.

RISK MANAGEMENT, INSURANCE AND SAFETY

The primary insurable risks associated with our business are bodily injury and property damage, workers compensation and cargo loss and damage. We maintain insurance against these risks and are subject to liability as a self-insurer to the extent of the deductible under each policy. We currently maintain liability insurance for bodily injury and property damage with an aggregate limit on the coverage in the amount of \$40 million, with a \$5 million per incident deductible.

We currently maintain a \$1 million per incident deductible for workers compensation insurance coverage. We are insured over our deductible up to the statutory requirement by state. We are self-insured for damage or loss to the equipment we own or lease, and for cargo losses.

We employ personnel to perform compliance checks and conduct safety tests throughout our operations. We conduct a number of safety programs designed to promote compliance with rules and regulations and to reduce accidents and cargo claims. These programs include training programs, driver recognition programs, safety awards, an ongoing Substance Abuse Prevention Program, driver safety meetings, distribution of safety bulletins to drivers and participation in national safety associations.

ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS

It is our policy and the policy of each of our subsidiaries to be in compliance with all applicable environmental, safety, and health laws. We also are committed to the principles of Responsible Care[®], an international chemical industry initiative to enhance the industry s responsible management of chemicals.

Our activities involve the handling, transportation and storage of bulk chemicals, both liquid and dry, many of which are classified as hazardous materials or hazardous substances. Our tank wash and terminal operations engage in the creation, storage or discharge and proper disposal of wastewater that may contain hazardous substances, and the control and discharge of storm-water from industrial sites. In addition, we may store diesel fuel and other petroleum products at our terminals. As such, we and others who operate in our industry are subject to environmental, health and safety laws and regulations by U.S. federal, state and local agencies and Canadian federal and provincial governmental authorities. Environmental laws and regulations are complex, and address emissions to the air, discharge onto land or water, and the generation, handling, storage, transportation, treatment and disposal of waste materials. These laws change frequently and generally require us to obtain and maintain various licenses and permits. Environmental laws have tended to become more stringent over time, and most provide for substantial fines and potential criminal sanctions for violations. Some of these laws and regulations are subject to varying and conflicting interpretations.

Facility managers are responsible for environmental compliance at each operating location. Audits conducted by our staff assess operations, safety training and procedures, equipment and grounds maintenance, emergency response capabilities and waste management. We may also, if circumstances warrant, contract with independent environmental consulting firms to conduct periodic, unscheduled, compliance assessments that focus on unsafe conditions with the potential to result in releases of hazardous substances or petroleum, and that also include screening for evidence of past spills or releases. Our staff includes environmental professionals who develop guidelines and procedures, including periodic audits of our terminals, tank cleaning facilities, and historical operations, in an effort to avoid circumstances that could lead to future environmental exposure.

As a handler of hazardous substances, we are potentially subject to strict, joint and several liability for investigating and rectifying the consequences of spills and other environmental releases of such substances under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, as amended (CERCLA), the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 (RCRA), the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986, and comparable state and Canadian laws. From time to time, we have incurred remedial costs and regulatory penalties with respect to chemical or wastewater spills and releases at our facilities and on the road, and, notwithstanding the existence of our environmental management program, we cannot assure that such obligations will not be incurred in the future, nor predict with certainty the extent of future liabilities and costs under environmental, health, and safety laws, nor that such liabilities will not result in a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations or business reputation.

In addition, we may face liability for alleged personal injury or property damage due to exposure to chemicals and other hazardous substances at our facilities or as the result of accidents and spills. Although these types of claims have not historically had a material impact on our operations, a significant increase in these claims could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, operating results or cash flow.

As the result of environmental studies conducted at our facilities or third party sites in conjunction with our environmental management program, we have identified environmental contamination at certain sites that will require remediation.

Reserves

Our policy is to accrue remediation expenses when it is probable that such efforts will be required and the related expenses can be reasonably estimated. Estimates of costs for future environmental compliance and remediation are necessarily imprecise due to such factors as the continuing evolution of environmental laws and regulatory requirements, the availability and application of technology, the identification of currently unknown remediation sites and the allocation of costs among the potentially responsible parties under applicable statutes. As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, we had reserves in the amount of \$17.2 million and \$25.6 million, respectively for all environmental matters discussed below.

We are currently responsible for remediating and investigating five properties under federal and state Superfund programs where we are the only responsible party. Each of these five remediation projects relates to operations conducted by Chemical Leaman Corporation (CLC) prior to our acquisition of and merger with CLC in 1998. The two most significant Superfund sites are:

Bridgeport, New Jersey

QDI is required under the terms of two federal consent decrees to perform remediation at this operating truck terminal and tank wash site. CLC entered into consent orders with USEPA in May 1991 for the treatment of groundwater (operable unit or OU1) and October 1998 for the removal of contamination in the wetlands (OU3). In addition, we were required to assess the removal of contaminated soils (OU2).

In connection with OU1, USEPA originally required us to construct a large treatment plant with discharge via a two mile pipeline to the Delaware River watershed with construction to be completed by the end of 2001. We have negotiated an alternative remedy with USEPA which would call for a significantly smaller treatment facility, in place treatment of groundwater contamination via in-situ treatment and a local discharge. The treatment facility has been approved and construction started in July 2005. USEPA has also approved an OU3 remedy for approximately 2.5 acres of affected wetland. This reflects a reduction from an approximate seven acre area that had been under negotiation. Site

mobilization for the OU3 work took place in late May 2004 but was delayed due to weather-related issues. Field work was re-started in May 2005 and remediation work is on-going. Additional contamination has been identified. In regard to OU2, USEPA is now requiring a Feasibility Study for the limited areas that show contamination and warrant additional investigation or work. USEPA also wants to

include in OU2 the in-situ treatment previously described as part of OU1. The environmental projections for OU1 and OU2 have been changed to reflect the reallocation of the in-situ costs to OU2 and the proposed contract amount for the OU1 work. We have estimated future expenditures to be in the range of \$8.6 million to \$11.4 million.

William Dick, Pennsylvania

CLC entered into a consent order with the Pennsylvania DEP (PADEP) and USEPA in October 1995 obligating it to provide a replacement water supply to area residents (OU1), treat contaminated groundwater (OU2), and perform remediation of contaminated soils (OU3) at this former wastewater disposal site. OU1 is complete. PADEP and USEPA had previously been unable to agree on the final interim remedy design for OU2; specifically the discharge location for the treated groundwater. We have projected an interim remedy, which involves the construction of a treatment facility and discharge locally. A preliminary engineering design, which includes a discharge to a local tributary, was submitted in August 2004 to USEPA and PADEP for their review and comment. Agency comments have been received and a final design is being prepared that will be submitted to the agency. Based on recent data showing reduction in site groundwater contamination due to natural attenuation and the more extensive handling and removal of contaminated soils, we believe that the groundwater project can be completed over the five-year term of this interim remedy. The agencies have approved an OU3 remedy, which requires both thermal treatment of contaminated soils and treatment of residuals via soil vapor extraction (SVE). The OU3 remedy expanded in April 2004 to off-site shipment of contaminated soils because these soils were found to be incompatible with the thermal treatment unit, which started full-scale operation in May 2004. We determined in June 2004 that we would incur increased expense due to the off-site additional contaminated soil that was found to be incompatible with the thermal treatment unit, the increased volume of soil subject to thermal treatment based on an increase in the lateral extent of contamination, and the discovery of buried drums and associated contaminated material and soils, which required off-site disposal. In the third quarter of 2004, we determined that a latex liner waste material was present in the third pond, which needed to be excavated and removed for disposal offsite. This work was completed in early 2005. We also determined that the soils in pond three needed to be excavated to determine if they will be suitable for the originally planned SVE treatment. We excavated the pond s three soils into discrete piles and determined the best approach to treat each soil pile. It was determined that most of the soil piles could be treated on-site using SVE as originally planned. However, some modifications to the design will have to be made in order to treat a limited number of soil piles. The SVE phase of the remediation work will begin during the first quarter of 2006. We have estimated future expenditures to be in the range of \$2.5 million to \$3.1 million.

Other Owned Property

Scary Creek, West Virginia: CLC received a clean up notice from the State authority in August 1994 requiring remediation of contaminated soils and groundwater at this former wastewater disposal facility. However, the State and we have agreed that remediation can be conducted under the State s voluntary clean-up program (instead of the state superfund enforcement program). We are currently completing the originally planned remedial investigation, but it appears that additional site investigation work will be required to completely delineate the extent of site contamination. Upon completion of the site investigation phase, a remedial feasibility study and design will be prepared to address contaminated soils, and, if applicable, groundwater. The expectation is that a remedy utilizing primarily in-situ treatment with limited soil removal will be conducted.

Tonawanda, New York: CLC entered into a consent order with the New York Department of Environmental Conservation on June 22, 1999 obligating it to perform soil and groundwater remediation at this former truck terminal and tank wash site. We have completed a remedial investigation and a feasibility study with the expectation that we will conduct a remedy that may include in-situ treatment, limited soil removal and monitored natural attenuation of the groundwater.

Charleston, WV: CLC completed a remediation of a former drum disposal area in 1995 at its active truck terminal and tank wash site under the terms of a State hazardous waste permit. The State has required

supplemental groundwater monitoring in connection with the same permit and we are performing the same and believe that no additional remediation will be required.

East Rutherford, *NJ*: CLC entered into a Memorandum of Agreement with the State of New Jersey on June 11, 1996 obligating it to perform a Remedial Investigation and Remedial Action with respect to a subsurface loss of an estimated 7,000 gallons of fuel oil at this active truck terminal and tank wash site. We have completed the recovery of free product and conducted groundwater monitoring and are awaiting final approval of a plan to terminate further remedial action with some limited contamination left in place.

ISRA NJ Facilities: We are obliged to conduct investigations and remediation at three current or former New Jersey tank wash and terminal sites pursuant to the State s Industrial Sites Remediation Act, which requires such remediation following the sale of facilities after 1983. The former owner has agreed to take responsibility for one of the sites and the other two are in the process of remedial investigation with projections set in contemplation of limited soil remediation expense for contaminated areas.

We have estimated future expenditures for these other owned properties to be in the range of \$2.9 million to \$3.8 million.

Other Environmental Matters

We have been named as a potentially responsible party (PRP) under CERCLA and similar state laws at 18 other multi-party sites.

We and our predecessors have been named in three civil actions seeking contribution for remediation at offsite treatment, storage and disposal facilities (TSDs) or privately owned properties. We have also received notices of potential liability at fifteen other TSDs and are negotiating with Federal, State and private parties on the scope of our obligations (if any) in connection with remedies at these sites. In addition, there are eight sites with respect to which we received information requests but have denied liability and there has been no demand for payment (considered inactive). Our financial projection is established with respect to those sites where a financial demand is made or an allocation of financial liability is reasonably ascertainable.

Recently, we were notified of potential liabilities involving the Lower Passaic River Study Area in New Jersey and the Malone Superfund Site in Texas. We will be participating in the studies of these two sites to determine site remediation objectives, goals and technologies. Since the overall liability cannot be estimated at this time, we have set reserves for only the remedial investigation phase at the two sites.

We were also recently notified of our potential liability for remedial measures to be undertaken by the EPA at the Mobile Tank Wash Facility Superfund Site in Mobile, Alabama. Liability cannot be estimated at this time. We have asserted claims against the site owner (currently in bankruptcy) and the owner s insurers but do not expect to receive any reimbursement at this time.

We have estimated future expenditures for these other environmental matters to be in the range of \$1.6 million to \$3.8 million.

There can be no assurance that additional sites for which we are responsible will not be discovered, nor that violations by us of environmental laws or regulations will not be identified or occur in the future, or that environmental, health and safety laws and regulations will not change in a manner that could impose material costs on us.

MOTOR CARRIER REGULATION

As a motor carrier, we are subject to regulation by the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA) and the Surface Transportation Board (STB), both of which are units of the U.S. Department of

Transportation (DOT). The FMCSA enforces comprehensive trucking safety regulations and performs certain functions relating to such matters as motor carrier registration, cargo and liability insurance, extension of credit to motor carrier customers, and leasing of equipment by motor carriers from owner-operators. The STB has authority to resolve certain types of pricing disputes and authorize certain types of intercarrier agreements. There are additional regulations specifically relating to the tank truck industry, including testing and specifications of equipment and product handling requirements. We may transport most types of freight to and from any point in the United States over any route selected by us. The trucking industry is subject to possible regulatory and legislative changes that may affect the economics of the industry by requiring changes in operating practices or by changing the demand for common or contract carrier services or the cost of providing truckload services. Some of these possible changes may include increasingly stringent environmental regulations, changes in the hours-of-service regulations which govern the amount of time a driver may drive in any specific period of time, mandatory onboard black box recorder devices or limits on vehicle weight and size. In addition, our tank wash facilities are subject to stringent local, state and federal environmental regulation.

Interstate motor carrier operations are subject to safety requirements prescribed by the DOT. To a large degree, intrastate motor carrier operations are subject to safety and hazardous material transportation regulations that mirror federal regulations. Such matters as weight and dimension of equipment are also subject to federal and state regulations. DOT regulations mandate drug testing of drivers. Alcohol testing rules were adopted by the DOT in February 1994 and became effective in January 1995 for employers with 50 or more drivers. These rules require certain tests for alcohol levels in drivers and other safety personnel.

New FMCSA rules changing the regulations governing hours of service (HOS) for commercial truck drivers became effective on January 4, 2004. The new rules increased the total consecutive off-duty hours a driver must take prior to driving in interstate commerce and reduce the total daily consecutive driving and on-duty hours allowed. In July 2004, the United States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia struck down the FMCSA HOS rules. On September 30, 2004, the extension of the federal highway bill signed into law by the President extended the current HOS rules until October 1, 2005, when all truckload carriers became subject to revised HOS regulations.

Title VI of The Federal Aviation Administration Authorization Act of 1994, generally prohibits individual states, political subdivisions thereof and combinations of states from regulating price, entry, routes or service levels of most motor carriers. However, the states retained the right to continue to require certification of carriers, based upon two primary fitness criteria safety and insurance and retained certain other limited regulatory rights. Prior to January 1, 1995, we held intra-state authority in several states. Since that date, we have either been grandfathered or have obtained the necessary certification to continue to operate in those states. In states in which we were not previously authorized to operate intra-state, we have obtained certificates or permits allowing us to operate.

We are subject to compliance with cargo security and transportation regulations issued by the Transportation Security Administration and by the Department of Homeland Security, including regulation by the new Bureau of Customs and Border Protection (CBP). We believe that we will be able to comply with pending CBP rules, which will require pre-notification of cross-border shipments, with no material effect on our operations.

We are also subject to the motor carrier laws of Canada and Mexico.

From time to time, various legislative proposals are introduced including proposals to increase federal, state, or local taxes, including taxes on motor fuels, which may increase our costs and adversely impact the recruitment of drivers. We cannot predict whether, or in what form, any increase in such taxes applicable to us will be enacted.

SEASONALITY

Our business is subject to limited seasonality due to the nature of the business of our customers, with revenues generally declining slightly during winter months, namely the first and fourth fiscal quarters, and over holidays. Highway transportation can be adversely affected depending upon the severity of the weather in various sections of the country during the winter months. Our operating expenses also have been somewhat higher in the winter months, due primarily to decreased fuel efficiency, increased utility costs and increased maintenance costs of equipment in colder months.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION AVAILABLE ON COMPANY WEB-SITE

Our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports may be viewed or downloaded electronically or as paper copies from our website: *http://www.qualitydistribution.com* as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC. Our recent press releases are also available to be viewed or downloaded electronically at *http://www.qualitydistribution.com*. We will also provide electronic or paper copies of our SEC filings free of charge on request. Any information on or linked from our website is not incorporated by reference into this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Risks Related to Our Business

Our business is subject to general and industry- specific economic factors that are largely out of our control and could affect our operations and profitability.

Our business is dependent on various economic factors over which we have little control, that include:

the availability of qualified drivers,

increases in fuel taxes and tolls,

excess capacity in the tank trucking industry,

changes in license and regulatory fees,

interest rate fluctuations,

downturns in customers business cycles,

reduction in customers shipping requirements; and

the U.S. economy generally.

As a result, we may experience periods of overcapacity, declining prices and lower profit margins in the future. We have a large number of customers in the chemical-processing and consumer-goods industries. If these customers experience fluctuations in their business activity due to an economic downturn, work stoppages or other industry conditions, the volume of freight transported by us on behalf of those customers may decrease.

Loss of qualified drivers or other personnel could limit our growth and negatively affect operations.

There is substantial competition for qualified drivers in the trucking industry. Furthermore, certain geographic areas have a greater shortage of qualified drivers than other areas. We operate in many of these geographic areas where there is a shortage of drivers and have turned down new business opportunities as a result of the lack of qualified new drivers. Difficulty in attracting qualified personnel, particularly qualified drivers, could require us to increase driver compensation, forego available customer opportunities and underutilize the tractors and trailers in our network. These actions could result in increased costs and decreased revenues. In addition, we may not be able to recruit other qualified personnel in the future.

Loss of affiliates and owner-operators could adversely affect our operations and profitability.

We rely on participants in our affiliate program and independent owner-operators. A reduction in the number of owner-operators, whether due to capital requirements related to the expense of obtaining, operating and maintaining equipment or for other reasons, could have a negative effect on our operations and profitability. Similarly the loss of our more robust affiliates could adversely affect our profitability. Contracts with affiliates typically are for a one-year term that renew automatically for an additional year, and contracts with owner-operators may be terminated by either party on short notice. Although affiliates and owner-operators are responsible for paying for their own equipment and other operating costs, significant increases in these costs could cause them to seek a higher percentage of the revenue generated if we are unable to increase our rates commensurately. Conversely, a continued decline in the rates we pay to our affiliates and owner-operators could adversely affect our ability to maintain our existing affiliates and owner-operators and attract new affiliates, owner-operators and Company drivers.

Existing trucking regulations are costly and burdensome and new trucking regulations may increase costs.

As a motor carrier, we are subject to regulation by the U.S. Department of Transportation and by various state agencies. These regulatory authorities exercise broad powers governing activities such as operating authority, safety, financial reporting and acquisitions. There are additional regulations specifically relating to the trucking industry, including testing and specification of equipment, product-handling requirements and drug testing of drivers. The trucking industry is subject to possible regulatory and legislative changes that may affect the economics of the industry by requiring changes in operating practices or by changing the demand for common or contract carrier services or the cost of providing truckload services. Possible changes include:

increasingly stringent environmental regulations,

changes in the hours-of-service regulations, which govern the amount of time a driver may drive in any specific period,

onboard black box recorder devices, and

mandatory limits on vehicle weight and size.

From time to time, various legislative proposals are introduced, including proposals to increase federal, state, or local taxes, including taxes on motor fuels, which may increase our costs or adversely impact the recruitment of drivers.

Increased unionization could increase our operating costs or constrain operating flexibility.

Although only approximately 5% of our driver workforce, including owner operators and employees of affiliates, are currently subject to collective bargaining agreements, unions such as the International Brotherhood of Teamsters have traditionally been active in the U.S. trucking industry. Unionized workers could disrupt our operations by strike, work stoppage or other slowdown. In addition, our non-union workforce has been subject to unionization efforts in the past, and we could be subject to future unionization. Increased unionization of our workforce could result in higher compensation and working condition demands that could increase our operating costs or constrain our operating flexibility.

Our operations involve hazardous materials, which could create environmental liabilities.

Our activities are subject to environmental, health and safety laws and regulation by governmental authorities in the United States and Canada because we handle, transport and store bulk chemicals. Environmental laws and regulations are complex and address emissions to the air, discharge onto land or water, and the generation, handling, storage, transportation, treatment and disposal of waste materials. These laws change frequently and generally require us to obtain and maintain various licenses and permits. Environmental

1	Λ
1	4

laws have tended to become more stringent over time, and most provide for substantial fines and potential criminal sanctions for violations. Some of these laws and regulations are subject to varying and conflicting interpretations. We believe we are in substantial compliance with all applicable requirements. However, there can be no assurance that violations of such laws or regulations will not be identified or occur in the future, or that such laws and regulations will not change in a manner that could impose material costs on us.

As a handler of hazardous substances, we are potentially subject to strict, joint and several liability for investigating and rectifying the consequences of spills and other environmental releases of these substances. We have incurred remedial costs and regulatory penalties for chemical or wastewater spills and releases at our facilities or over the road, and, notwithstanding the existence of our environmental management program, we expect that additional similar obligations will be incurred in the future. Future liabilities and costs under environmental, health, and safety laws are not easily predicted, and such liabilities could result in a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations or business reputation.

As a result of environmental studies conducted at our facilities or at third party sites, in conjunction with our environmental management program, we have identified environmental contamination at certain sites that will require remediation. Our current reserves provided for these sites may prove insufficient, which would result in future charges against earnings.

Our substantial leverage and restrictions contained in our debt agreements, including our credit facility and our indentures, could hamper our operations.

At December 31, 2005, we had consolidated long-term indebtedness, including current maturities of long-term debt, of \$289.1 million. The amount of our indebtedness could have important consequences, including the following:

using a portion of our cash flow to pay interest on our indebtedness will reduce the availability of our cash flow to fund working capital, capital expenditures, initiatives and other business activities,

it increases our vulnerability to adverse economic and industry conditions,

it limits our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate,

it limits our ability in making strategic acquisitions or exploiting business opportunities, and

it limits our operational flexibility, including our ability to borrow additional funds.

Our variable interest rate debt is \$164.9 million. Therefore, increases in market rates of interest will increase our interest expense, which would decrease our earnings.

We are self-insured and have exposure to certain claims from motor vehicles and other business activities

The primary accident risks associated with our business are:

bodily injury and property damage,

workers compensation claims, and

cargo loss and damage.

We are routinely subject to litigation for these types of claims, which involve substantial legal costs and penalties, and have uncertain outcomes.

We currently maintain liability insurance against

bodily injury and property damage claims, covering all employees, owner operators and affiliates, and

workers compensation insurance coverage on our employees and Company drivers.

This insurance includes deductibles of \$5.0 million per incident for bodily injury and property damage and a \$1.0 million deductible for workers compensation. As such, we are subject to liability as a self-insurer to the extent of these deductibles under the applicable policy. The high deductible per incident could adversely affect our profitability. We are self-insured for damage to the equipment that we own and lease, for cargo losses, and for non-trucking pollution legal liability and such self-insurance is not subject to any maximum limitation. We also provide insurance coverage to our affiliates for property damage and general liability coverage and cargo loss and damage.

We are subject to changing conditions and pricing in the insurance marketplace and we cannot assure you that the cost or availability of various types of insurance may not change dramatically in the future. To the extent these costs cannot be passed on to our customers in increased freight rates, increases in insurance costs could reduce our future profitability and cashflow.

The loss of one or more significant customers may adversely affect our business.

We are dependent upon a limited number of large customers. Our top ten customers accounted for approximately 31.2% of our total revenues during 2005. In particular, our largest customer, The Dow Chemical Company, accounted for 10.2% of our total revenues during 2005. The loss of The Dow Chemical Company or one or more of our other major customers, or a material reduction in services performed for such customers, would have a material adverse effect on our results of operations.

Our business may be harmed by terrorist attacks, future war or anti-terrorism measures.

In the aftermath of the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, federal, state and municipal authorities have implemented and are implementing various security measures, including checkpoints and travel restrictions on large trucks and fingerprinting of drivers in connection with new hazardous materials endorsements on their licenses. Such existing measures and future measures may have significant costs associated with them which a motor carrier is forced to bear. Moreover, large trucks carrying toxic chemicals are a potential terrorist target, and we will be obligated to take measures, including possible capital expenditures, to harden our trucks. In addition, the insurance premiums charged for some or all of the coverages currently maintained by us could continue to increase dramatically or such coverages could be unavailable in the future.

We depend on members of our senior management

We believe that our ability to successfully implement our business strategy and to operate profitably depends in large part on the continued employment of our senior management team. If members of senior management become unable or unwilling to continue in their present positions, our business or financial results could be adversely affected.

Interests of Apollo may conflict with your interests.

At February 28, 2006, the Apollo Funds (Apollo) owned approximately 54.5% of the common stock of QDI and approximately 52.6% on a fully diluted basis after giving effect to stock options and warrants. As a result, Apollo can and will be able to substantially influence all matters requiring shareholder approval, including the election of directors, significant corporate transactions, such as acquisitions and mergers, or sales

of substantially all of our assets. The interests of Apollo may conflict with your interests. For example, if we encounter financial difficulties, or are unable to pay our debts as they mature, Apollo may have an interest in pursuing acquisitions, divestitures, financings or other transactions that, in their judgment, could enhance their equity investment, even though these transactions might involve risk to our shareholders or debtholders. Similarly, if our financial performance and creditworthiness significantly improve in the future, Apollo may have an interest in pursuing reorganizations, restructurings, or other transactions that could increase our leverage or impair our creditworthiness or otherwise, in their judgment, enhance Apollo s equity investment in QDI, even though these transactions might involve risk to our shareholders or debtholders.

Risks Related to our Common Stock

We have a majority shareholder who can substantially influence the outcome of all matters voted upon by our shareholders and prevent actions which a shareholder may otherwise view favorably.

At February 28, 2006, Apollo and its affiliated funds owned approximately 54.5% of our outstanding common stock. As a result, Apollo can influence substantially all matters requiring shareholder approval, including the election of directors, the approval of significant corporate transactions, such as acquisitions, the ability to block an unsolicited tender offer and any other matter requiring a vote of shareholders. This concentration of ownership could delay, defer or prevent a change in control of our Company or impede a merger, consolidation, takeover or other business combination which a shareholder, may otherwise view favorably.

Our ability to issue blank check preferred stock and Florida law may prevent a change in control of our Company that a shareholder may consider favorable.

Provisions of our articles of incorporation and Florida law may discourage, delay or prevent a change in control of our Company that a shareholder may consider favorable. These provisions include:

authorization of the issuance of blank check preferred stock that could be issued by our Board of Directors to increase the number of outstanding shares in order to control a takeover attempt which the Board viewed unfavorably,

elimination of the voting rights of shareholders with respect to shares that are acquired without prior Board approval that would otherwise entitle such shareholder to exercise certain amounts of voting power in the election of directors, and

prohibition on business combinations with interested shareholders unless particular conditions are met.

As a result, these provisions could limit the price that investors are willing to pay in the future for shares of our common stock.

Future sales of our common stock in the public market may depress our stock price.

The market price of our common stock could decline as a result of sales by our existing shareholders of a large number of shares of our common stock. These sales might also make it more difficult for us to sell additional equity securities at a time and price that we deem appropriate. As of February 28, 2006, there are approximately 19,053,988 shares of common stock outstanding. Approximately 11,012,311 shares of common stock are either restricted securities or affiliate securities as defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933. These restricted securities may be sold in the future without registration to the extent permitted under Rule 144. In addition, shareholders holding approximately 10,684,448 outstanding shares of these restricted securities have registration rights, which could allow those holders to sell their shares freely through a registration statement filed under the Securities Act.

In addition, as of December 31, 2005, we have 4,229,070 shares of common stock reserved for issuance under our stock option, restricted stock plans, and stock unit agreement with an officer. Options and stock units to purchase 2,214,035 shares were outstanding as of December 31, 2005.

We currently do not intend to pay dividends on our common stock.

We do not expect to pay dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. In addition, the agreements governing our indebtedness restrict our ability to pay dividends. Accordingly, the price of our common stock must appreciate in order to realize a gain on your investment. This may not occur.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

Currently we lease approximately 55,000 square feet for our administrative and corporate office headquarters in Tampa, Florida. The lease for our corporate headquarters, as extended, expires in May 2007.

We have no other location that is material to our operations. We engage in bulk transportation of liquid and dry chemical products through our QCI subsidiary and TPI. Our tank wash business is operated through our QSI subsidiary.

As of December 31, 2005, our terminals and facilities consisted of the following:

	Terminals Operated	Physical Locations	Owned by QDI
QCI	36	34	0
QSI	30	15	9
TPI	8	9	2
QCI Affiliate *	77	75	23
QSI Affiliate	2	1	
TPI Affiliate	10	8	
Total	165	142	43

* Affiliates operate 15 tank wash facilities as part of their QCI operations.

In many instances, we operate different types of terminals out of the same physical location. For example, one terminal also operates a separate physical location as a sub-terminal. We have excluded three Company transload facilities and three affiliate transload facilities from the above totals. There are two separate physical transload locations not included in the above totals of which we own one location.

In addition to the properties listed above, we also own property in Croydon, PA; Syracuse, NY; Downingtown, PA; Greensboro, NC; Lexington, NC; Chesnee, SC; Houston, TX; Parker, PA: Fairforest, SC, Greenup, KY: Port Arthur, TX and Hartford, WI.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

PPI Settlement

We settled two shareholder class action lawsuits and a shareholder derivative demand stemming from previously disclosed irregularities at Power Purchasing, Inc. (PPI), a non-core subsidiary on October 3, 2005 and October 17, 2005. The two previously disclosed class action lawsuits, *Meigs v. Quality Distribution, Inc., et al.*, filed in the United States District Court for the Middle District of Florida, Tampa Division, and *Steamfitters Local 449 Pension & Retirement Security Funds v. Quality Distribution, Inc., et al.*, filed in the Circuit Court of the Thirteenth

Judicial Circuit in and for Hillsborough County, Florida, were each filed on behalf of a putative class of shareholders who allegedly purchased our common stock traceable to our November 6, 2003 initial public offering.

No aspect of the settlements constitutes an admission or finding of wrongful conduct, acts, or omissions. In exchange for broad releases from all claims that were or could have been asserted by shareholders in respect of QDI shares, and to eliminate the burden and expense of further litigation, we and our primary directors and officers liability insurer, on behalf of all defendants, agreed to pay the class \$8,150,000, of which \$5,875,000 was paid directly by the insurer and the balance of \$2,275,000 was paid by us. We also paid approximately \$600,000, for the state action plaintiffs attorneys fees and expenses. We recorded a pre-tax charge of \$2,875,000 in the fourth quarter of 2004 for these settlements. The \$8,150,000 and the \$600,000 were recorded in Accrued Expenses as the PPI class action settlement as of December 31, 2004 and are not reflected in our balance sheet as of December 31, 2005. The \$5,875,000 million insurance receivable was classified within Accounts Receivable as of December 31, 2004 and is not reflected in our balance sheet as of December 31, 2005.

Routine Legal Matters

In addition to the above lawsuits and those items disclosed under Item 1 Business Environmental Matters and Note 19 to our consolidated financial statements contained herein, Commitments and Contingencies Environmental Matters, we are from time to time involved in routine litigation incidental to the conduct of our business. We believe that no such routine litigation currently pending against us, if adversely determined, would have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

No matter was submitted to a vote of security holders during the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2005.

EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT

Our executive officers, as of February 28, 2006 are as follows:

Name	Age	Position
Gerald L. Detter Dennis R. Copeland	61 56	Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer Senior Vice President Administration
Gary R. Enzor	43	President and Chief Operating Officer
Virgil T. Leslie	51	Executive Vice President Sales
Robert J. Millstone	62	Senior Vice President, General Counsel
Timothy B. Page	53	Senior Vice President

Gerald L. Detter has been employed as Chief Executive Officer of QDI since June 5, 2005. Mr. Detter is also a director of QDI and serves as Chairman of the Board. On November 9, 2005, Mr. Detter relinquished his title of President of QDI to Mr. Enzor as part of a Board-approved succession plan. Prior to his employment by QDI, Mr. Detter served as Senior Vice President of CNF and President and Chief Executive Officer of Con-Way Transportation Services, Inc, a trucking subsidiary of CNF from 1997 until his retirement in December 2004.

Dennis R. Copeland serves as QDI s Senior Vice President-Administration. He joined QDI in 1998 in connection with the acquisition of Chemical Leaman Corporation, at which time he assumed the position of Vice President Labor Relations and Human Resources. From October 1988 until he joined QDI, Mr. Copeland served as Vice President of Human Resources and Labor Relations for Chemical Leaman Corporation. Prior to that time, he held various management positions with Lukens Steel Company.

Gary R. Enzor joined QDI in December 2004 as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer and was appointed President on November 9, 2005. Prior to joining QDI, Mr. Enzor served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Swift Transportation Company, Inc. since August 2002. Prior to Swift, he served as the Vice President & Chief Financial Officer of Honeywell Aerospace Electronic Systems. Prior to Honeywell, Mr. Enzor worked for Dell Computer from 1999 to 2001 in finance and as the General Manager of Dell s Higher

Education business and from 1984 to 1999 at AlliedSignal in increasingly responsible information technology roles, and as chief financial officer and business development executive for various businesses.

Virgil T. Leslie joined QDI in April 2000 and serves as Executive Vice President of Sales. Prior to joining QDI, he served as Vice President of Sales with Triple Crown Services in Ft. Wayne, Indiana. Mr. Leslie also spent 16 years with Roadway Express holding various sales and operating positions.

Robert J. Millstone joined QDI in September 2004 as Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary. Prior to his employment with QDI, Mr. Millstone served as Senior Vice President and General Counsel of Philip Services Corporation, an industrial outsourcing, byproducts recovery and metals recycling

company since 2000. Mr. Millstone was with Philip Services Corporation when it filed for federal bankruptcy in 2003. From 1998 to 2000, Mr. Millstone served as Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary for Lyondell Chemical Company and prior to that for ARCO Chemical Company.

Timothy B. Page joined QDI in December 2004 as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Prior to joining QDI, Mr. Page served as Chief Financial Officer of Perry Ellis International, Inc. since May 2001. From 1998 through 2001, Mr. Page was a private investor and entrepreneur in the telecommunications and industrial gas and specialty chemical industries. From 1989 through 1997, Mr. Page was a director of Farah, Inc., an apparel company, and served in various executive positions, including Executive Vice President and Chief Operational Officer.

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER S PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Our common stock is listed and traded on The Nasdaq Stock Market s National Market (NASDAQ) under the symbol QLTY. The table below sets forth the quarterly high and low sale prices for our common stock as reported as reported by the NASDAQ Stock Market, Inc.

	Comm	ion Stock
	High	Low
2005		
1 st quarter	\$ 11.25	\$ 8.30
2 nd quarter	10.85	7.15
3 rd quarter	10.39	7.05
4 th quarter	8.14	5.41
2004		
1 st quarter	\$ 20.50	\$ 12.84
2 nd quarter	15.59	6.97
3 rd quarter	12.42	4.50
4 th quarter	9.25	4.85

As of February 28, 2006, there were approximately 111 record holders of our common stock.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have not declared cash dividends on our common stock for the periods presented above and have no present intention of doing so. We currently intend to retain our future earnings, if any, to repay debt or to finance the further expansion and continued growth of our business. In addition, our ability to pay cash dividends is currently restricted under the terms of Quality Distribution, LLC s (QD LLC) credit agreement and the indentures governing QD LLC s Senior Floating Rate Notes and 9% Senior Subordinated Notes. Future dividends, if any, will be determined by our Board of Directors.

UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

On November 11, 2005, we issued 10,304 shares of our common stock upon the cashless exercise of an outstanding warrant. The shares were not registered under the Securities Act of 1933 and were sold pursuant to an exemption under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and the rules of the SEC promulgated thereunder. These warrants were a part of the warrants issued to bondholders in 2002 in connection with an exchange offer. Warrants to purchase approximately 227,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.94 per share were outstanding at

December 31, 2005. These warrants expire January 15, 2007.

ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The selected historical consolidated financial information set forth below is qualified in its entirety by reference to, and should be read in conjunction with, our Consolidated Financial Statements and notes thereto included elsewhere in this report and Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The consolidated statements of operations data set forth below for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 and the historical balance sheet data as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 are derived from our audited financial statements included under Item 8 of this report. The historical statements of operations data for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2002 and 2001 and the historical balance sheet data as of December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001 are derived from our audited financial statements that are not included in this report.

	YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31									
		2005		2004		2003		2002		2001
		(DC	OLLAI	RS IN THOUS	SAND	S, EXCEPT	PER	SHARE DAT	ГА)	
Statements of Operations Data										
Operating revenues	\$	678,076	\$	622,015	\$	565,440	\$	516,760	\$	509,522
Operating expenses:										
Purchased transportation (1)		471,238		420,565		360,303		301,921		298,688
Depreciation and amortization (2)		16,714		22,493		28,509		31,823		33,410
Other operating expenses		150,299		163,893		157,834		160,618		152,431
Operating income (3)		39,825		15,064		18,794		22,398		24,993
Interest expense, net		26,712		22,343		29,984		33,970		40,389
Transaction fees						700		10,077		
Interest expense, preferred stock conversion						59,395				
Gain on debt extinguishment						(4,733)				
Write-off of debt issuance costs		1,110								
Other expense (income)		(222)		857	_	649		6	_	(143)
Income (loss) before taxes		12,225		(8,136)		(67,201)		(21,655)		(15,253)
Provision (benefit) for income taxes		352		2,421		(99)	_	1,443		1,135
Income (loss) from continuing operations, before discontinued operations and cumulative change in accounting principle		11,873		(10,557)		(67,102)		(23,098)		(16,388)
Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax		,						(2,913)		(359)
Cumulative effect of a change in accounting principle (4)								(23,985)		()
				<u> </u>						
Net income (loss)		11,873		(10,557)		(67,102)		(49,996)		(16,747)
Preferred stock dividends and accretions				(145)		(4,540)		(6,021)		(2,762)
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders	\$	11,873	\$	(10,702)	\$	(71,642)	\$	(56,017)	\$	(19,509)
Income (loss) from continuing operations per share (5) Basic	\$	0.63	\$	(0.57)	\$	(12.51)	\$	(8.64)	\$	(5.59)

Diluted	0.62	(0.57)	(12.51)	(8.64)	(5.59)
Weighted average common shares outstanding					
Basic	18,934,000	18,910,000	5,729,000	3,369,000	3,422,000
Diluted	19,301,000	18,910,000	5,729,000	3,369,000	3,422,000

	YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31					
	2005	2004	2003	2002	2001	
	(DOL	LARS IN THOU	SANDS, EXCEP	T PER SHARE D	DATA)	
Other Data						
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 8,060	\$ 15,467	\$ 17,349	\$ 25,832	\$ 7,468	
Net cash used in investing activities	(15,084)	(7,603)	(12,381)	(7,169)	(34,936)	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	5,858	(6,070)	(4,733)	(19,998)	27,263	
Number of terminals at end of period (6)	165	161	156	145	140	
Number of trailers operated at end of period (7)	7,461	7,377	8,253	7,565	7,737	
Number of tractors operated at end of period	3,539	3,550	3,473	3,363	3,394	
Balance Sheet Data at Period End:						
Working capital	\$ 50,439	\$ 12,424	\$ 7,748	\$ 13,804	\$ 32,482	
Total assets	382,621	379,298	374,379	381,586	445,243	
Total indebtedness, including current maturities	289,116	276,550	279,509	397,613	443,856	
Redeemable securities (8)				62,675	17,092	
Cash dividends declared (and paid) per common share						
Shareholders deficit	(22,110)	(34,100)	(20,671)	(200,709)	(140,152)	

(1) Does not include purchased transportation from discontinued operations of \$1.4 million in 2001.

(2) Does not include depreciation and amortization from discontinued operations of \$1.7 million in 2001.

(3) For the years ended December 31, 2003, 2002 and 2001, operating income includes charges of \$3.0 million, \$4.1 million and \$3.4 million, respectively, relating to expenses or losses attributable to our operations prior to the 1998 acquisition of CLC for insurance claims and restructuring charges.

(4) Adoption of SFAS Statement 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, resulted in a \$24.0 million non-cash impairment loss related to goodwill as a cumulative effect of a change in accounting principle.

(5) Loss from continuing operations per share and weighted average common shares outstanding for all periods presented gives effect to the 1.7 for 1 stock split effected on November 4, 2003.

(6) Excludes transload facilities.

(7) Excludes trailers held-for-sale.

(8) Redeemable securities of QDI on a consolidated basis consisted of \$51.0 million of mandatorily redeemable preferred stock and accrued dividends on this stock of \$11.9 million at December 31, 2002 and are net of \$0.2 million in shareholder loans.

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of our results of operations and financial condition should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report. The following discussion includes forward-looking statements. For a discussion of important factors that could cause actual results to differ from results discussed in the forward-looking statements, see Forward-Looking Statements and Certain Considerations contained in the Introduction to this report.

OVERVIEW

We operate the largest dedicated bulk tank truck network in North America based on bulk service revenues. reported in Bulk Transporter s 2004 Annual Gross Revenue Report The bulk tank truck market in North America includes all items shipped by bulk tank truck carriers and consists primarily of the shipping of chemicals, gasoline and food-grade products. We transport a broad range of chemical products and provide our customers with value-added services. We extensively utilize third-party affiliate terminals and owner-operator drivers in our core bulk service network. We are a core carrier for many of the Fortune 500 companies engaged in chemical processing, including The Dow Chemical Company, Procter & Gamble Company, E.I. duPont and PPG Industries, and we provide services to most of the top 100 chemical producers in the world with U.S. operations. We expect to grow as our customers continue to outsource more of their logistics needs to full-service carriers.

Over the last 18 months, we implemented several major initiatives designed to enhance our operating flexibility, upgrade and standardize our business processes, improve our customer service and increase our profitability.

We increased pricing for all customers throughout the 2005 fiscal year by an average of 5.7%.

We purchased or assisted in the transfer of several underperforming affiliates to refocus our efforts in targeted markets. We terminated the affiliate arrangements with eight affiliates and assumed those affiliate s operations. These transactions resulted in the purchase of \$2.7 million of tractors and trailers and \$1.8 million of goodwill. In addition, we may convert additional affiliates to Company terminals in the first half of 2006.

We acquired a transportation company that is expected to contribute approximately \$10.0 million of additional revenue in 2006.

We are installing and are upgrading a mobile satellite communication and tracking system.

We are expanding our transportation capacity by investing in new tractors and trailers through various methods, including purchases, capital leases and operating leases. We are also providing tractors to owner-operators and affiliates either through leases or outright sales of the tractors.

We strengthened our senior management team in 2004 and 2005, including adding a new chief executive officer, chief operating officer, chief financial officer, vice president of safety, and general counsel.

We have realized, and believe that we will continue to realize, significant additional financial benefits from these and other strategic initiatives.

Our revenue is principally a function of the volume of shipments by the bulk chemical industry, our market share, and the allocation of shipments between tank truck transportation and other modes of transportation such as rail. The volume of shipments of chemical products are, in turn, affected by many other industries, including consumer and industrial products, automotive, paint and coatings, and paper, and tend to vary with changing economic conditions. Additionally, we also provide leasing, tank cleaning, transloading and warehousing, which are presented as other service revenue. We also facilitate insurance products for drivers and affiliates through an

independent third party. The principal components of our operating costs include purchased transportation, salaries, wages, benefits, annual tractor and trailer maintenance costs, insurance, technology infrastructure and fuel costs.

We believe the most significant factors to achieving future business growth are the ability to (a) recruit and retain drivers, (b) add new customers and (c) obtain additional business from existing customers. We expect our customers to continue to outsource more of their logistic needs to full-service carriers.

Our bulk service network comprises third-party affiliate terminals and owner-operator drivers in addition to Company owned terminals and trucks. We believe the judicious use of affiliates and owner-operators results in a more variable operating cost structure because affiliates and owner-operators are paid a fixed, contractual percentage of revenue. This structure provides us some protection against cyclical down turns, while providing superior localized customer service. We continually evaluate our mix of affiliate and Company terminals.

On December 5, 2005, the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors approved the vesting on December 31, 2005 of all unvested options, excluding options under the Company s 2003 Stock Option Plan (the 2003 Option Plan) with an exercise price of \$8.00 or higher. This acceleration excluded all options held by our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Operating Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and General Counsel. Under the 2003 Option Plan, options generally vest ratably over four years from the grant date. As a result of the accelerated vesting, approximately 744,000 options outstanding under the 2003 Option Plan became exercisable on December 31, 2005, of which approximately 224,000 are held by executive officers and members of the Board of Directors. We did not recognize any expense in fiscal year 2005 as a result of the acceleration of vesting. The purposes of accelerating the vesting dates were to eliminate future compensation expense we would otherwise recognize in our consolidated statement of operations with respect to these accelerated options upon the adoption of SFAS No. 123R and the potential benefit to us and our shareholders in retaining the services of our directors, officers and employees. Absent this acceleration, we estimate we would have recognized approximately \$5.4 million as compensation expense for these vested options under FAS 123(R) beginning January 1, 2006 through December 31, 2009.

Hurricanes Katrina, Rita and Wilma appear to have had a relatively limited impact on our business in 2005. The physical damage to our facilities and those of our affiliates appears to be limited. We estimate that our revenue was adversely impacted by Hurricanes Katrina and Rita by approximately \$1.5 million and our pre-tax earnings by approximately \$0.3 million.

On July 13, 2004, we sold certain assets of PPI including accounts, customer lists and insurance contracts. These assets were related to the business of offering insurance to individuals who are not owner-operators, affiliates and fleet owners doing business regularly with us (QDI Persons).

For the retained business, which encompasses on-going transactions with QDI Persons, we entered into a three-year outsourcing agreement whereby the third party insurance brokerage company provides the administrative responsibilities for insurance-related services offered to QDI Persons. We receive a percentage of certain commissions, underwriting profits, administrative and other defined revenues related to the outsourced administrative responsibilities for insurance-related services. We have retained certain claims of PPI including \$3.6 million of reserves, as of December 31, 2005, established on the uninsured policies identified during the investigation of irregularities at PPI.

Operating results for the year ended December 31, 2004 include our orange juice transportation operations, which were sold in August 2004. The orange juice transportation operations generated \$2.7 million of revenues for the eight months ended August 31, 2004, and we also incurred \$1.2 million of start-up costs and initial operating losses related to our entry into this business. We also sold certain assets, primarily tractors and trailers related to the glass transportation business of Levy Transport, Ltd., in August, 2004. These operations were not material to our 2004

operating results.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

Our discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations are based upon our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). We believe the following are the more critical accounting policies that impact the financial statements, some of which are based on management s best estimates available at the time of preparation. Actual future experience may differ from these estimates.

Property and Equipment Property and equipment expenditures, including tractor and trailer rebuilds that extend the useful lives of such equipment, are capitalized and recorded at cost. For financial statement purposes, these assets are depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets to an estimated salvage value. Annual depreciable lives are 10-25 years for buildings and improvements, 5-7 years for tractors and 15-20 years for trailers, 5-7 years for terminal equipment, 3-5 years for furniture and fixtures, and 3-10 years for other equipment. Tractor and trailer rebuilds, which are recurring in nature and extend the lives of the related assets, are capitalized and depreciated over the period of extension, generally 5 to 10 years, based on the type and extent of these rebuilds. Maintenance and repairs are charged directly to expense as incurred. Management estimates the useful lives of these assets based on historical trends and the age of the assets when placed in service, and any changes in the actual lives could result in material changes in the net book value of these assets. Additionally, we estimate the salvage values of these assets based on historical sales of disposals, and any changes in the actual salvage values could also affect the net book value of these assets.

Furthermore, we evaluate the recoverability of our long-lived assets whenever adverse events or changes in the business climate indicate that the expected undiscounted future cash flows from the related asset may be less than previously anticipated. If the net book value of the related asset exceeds the undiscounted future cash flows of the asset, the carrying amount would be reduced to the present value of its expected future cash flows and an impairment loss would be recognized. This analysis requires us to make significant estimates and assumptions in projecting future cash flows, and changes in facts and circumstances could result in material changes in the amount of any write-offs for impairment.

Goodwill Goodwill is reviewed for impairment annually and whenever events or circumstances indicate that the book value of the asset may not be recoverable. We periodically evaluate whether events or circumstances indicate possible impairment. We identified three reporting units: transportation operations, insurance operations and Mexican operations. We allocated goodwill to the transportation operation as it principally resulted from the acquisition of Chemical Leaman Corporation in 1998. If the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount, an impairment loss is recorded to the extent the carrying amount of the goodwill within the reporting unit is greater than the implied fair value of goodwill. We performed our annual assessment during the second quarter of fiscal year 2005. We used a combination of discounted cash flows and valuation of our capital structure to estimate the fair value. Projections for future cash flows were based on our recent operating trends. If actual cash flows turn out to be significantly less than projections, then the impairment analysis could change, possibly resulting in future impairment charges.

Deferred tax assets We use the liability method of accounting for income taxes. If, on the basis of available evidence, it is more likely than not that all or a portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized, the asset must be reduced by a valuation allowance. Since realization is not assured as of December 31, 2005, management has deemed it appropriate to establish a valuation allowance against the net deferred tax assets. Any change in the actual future results of operations could impact the valuation of the net deferred tax asset.

Environmental liabilities We have reserved for potential environmental liabilities based on the best estimates of potential clean-up and remediation estimates for known environmental sites. We employ a staff of environmental professionals to administer all phases of our environmental programs and use outside experts where needed. These professionals develop estimates of potential liabilities at these sites based on projected and known remediation costs. These cost projections are determined through previous experiences with other sites and through bids from third-party contractors. Management believes current reserves are reasonable based on current information.

Accident claims reserves We currently maintain liability insurance for bodily injury and property damage claims, covering all employees, owner-operators and affiliates, and workers compensation insurance coverage on our employees and Company drivers. This insurance includes deductibles of \$5 million per incident for property damage and \$1 million for workers compensation for periods after September 15, 2002. As such, we are subject to liability as a self-insurer to the extent of these deductibles under the policy. We are self-insured for damage to the equipment we own or lease, for cargo losses, and for pollution legal liability. In developing liability reserves, we rely on professional third party claims administrators, insurance company estimates and the judgment of our own risk management department personnel, and independent professional actuaries and attorneys. The most significant assumptions used in the estimation process include determining the trends in loss claims, the expected consistency in the frequency and severity of claims incurred but not yet reported to prior year claims and expected costs to settle unpaid claims. Management believes reserves are reasonable given known information, but as each case develops, estimates may change to reflect the effect of new information.

Revenue recognition Transportation revenues, including fuel surcharges, and related costs are recognized on the date the freight is delivered. Other service revenues, consisting primarily of lease revenues from affiliates, owner-operators and third parties, are recognized ratably over the lease period. Tank wash revenues are recognized when the wash is completed. Insurance brokerage revenues are recorded as a contractual percentage of premiums received ratably over the period that the insurance covers. We have recognized all revenues on a gross basis as the principal and primary obligor with risk of loss in relation to our responsibility for completion of services as contracted by our customers.

Allowance for uncollectible receivables The allowance for all potentially uncollectible receivables is based on a combination of historical data, cash payment trends, specific customer issues, write-off trends, general economic conditions and other factors. These factors are continuously monitored by our management to arrive at the estimate for the amount of accounts receivable that may be ultimately uncollectible. The receivables analyzed include trade receivables, as well as loans and advances made to owner-operators and affiliates. If the financial condition of our customers were to deteriorate, resulting in an impairment of their ability to make payments, an additional allowance could be required.

Pension Plans We maintain two noncontributory defined-benefit plans resulting from a prior acquisition that cover certain full-time salaried employees and certain other employees under a collective bargaining agreement. Both plans are frozen and, as such, no future benefits accrue. We record annual amounts relating to these plans based on calculations specified by GAAP, which include various actuarial assumptions such as discount rates (5.5%) and assumed rates of return (7.50% to 8.00%) depending on the pension plan. Material changes in pension costs may occur in the future due to changes in these assumptions. Future annual amounts could be impacted by changes in the discount rate, changes in the expected long-term rate of return, changes in the level of contributions to the plans and other factors.

The discount rate is based on a model portfolio of AA rated bonds with a maturity matched to the estimated payouts of future pension benefits. The expected return on plan assets is based on our expectation of the long-term rates of return on each asset class based on the current asset mix of the funds, considering the historical returns earned on the type of assets in the funds, plus an assumption of future inflation. The current investment policy target asset allocation differs between our two plans, but it is between 50% to 67% for equities and 33% to 50% for bonds, and the current inflation assumption is 2.5%. We review our actuarial assumptions on an annual basis and make modifications to the assumptions based on current rates and trends when appropriate. As required by GAAP in the United States, the effects of the modifications are amortized over future periods. Based on the information provided by our independent actuaries and other relevant sources, we believe that the assumptions used are reasonable.

Assumed discount rates and expected return on plan assets have a significant effect on the amounts reported for the pension plan. At December 31, 2005, our projected benefit obligation (PBO) was \$50.8 million. Our projected 2006 net periodic pension expense is \$567,000. A 1.0% decrease in our assumed discount rate would

increase our PBO to \$56.8 million and increase our 2006 net periodic pension expense to \$590,000. A 1.0% increase in our assumed discount rate would decrease our PBO to \$46.0 million and decrease our 2006 net periodic pension expense to \$548,000. A 1.0% decrease in our assumed rate of return would not change our PBO but would increase our 2006 net periodic pension expense to \$959,000. A 1.0% increase in our assumed rate of return would not change our PBO but would decrease our 2006 net periodic pension expense to \$959,000. A 1.0% increase in our assumed rate of return would not change our PBO but would decrease our 2006 net periodic pension expense to \$176,000.

NEW ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

In April 2005, the SEC announced that the effective date of SFAS No. 123R, Share-Based Payments , has been deferred for certain public companies. SFAS No. 123R, as amended, requires that all share-based payments to employees, including grants of employee equity incentives, are to be recognized in the consolidated statement of operations based on their fair values. SFAS No. 123R will be applicable to us, beginning January 1, 2006, and we intend to adopt the standard using the modified prospective method. The modified prospective method requires compensation costs to be recognized, beginning with the effective date of adoption, for a) all share-based payments granted after the effective date and b) awards granted to employees prior to the effective date of the statement that remain unvested on the effective date.

As permitted by SFAS No. 123, we currently account for share-based payments to employees using the intrinsic value method prescribed in APB No. 25 Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees , and as such, generally recognize no compensation cost for employee equity incentives. Accordingly, the adoption of SFAS No. 123R will have a significant impact on our results of operations, although it will have no impact on our overall liquidity. The impact of the adoption of SFAS No. 123R cannot be determined at this time because it will depend on the levels of share-based payments granted in the future. However, had we adopted SFAS No. 123R in prior periods, the impact of the statement would have approximated the impact of SFAS No. 123 as described in the disclosure of pro-forma net income (loss) and earnings (loss) per share included in the stock-based compensation table in Note 2 Earnings (Loss) Per Share.

SFAS No. 123R also requires the benefits of tax deductions in excess of recognized compensation cost to be reported as a financing cash flow, rather than as an operating cash flow as required under current requirements. This requirement will reduce net operating cash flows and increase net financing cash flows in periods after adoption. We can not estimate what those amounts will be in the future as it depends, among other things, when employees exercise stock options and similar equity incentives, and no options have been exercised since such options were issued.

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS No. 154, Accounting Changes and Corrections (SFAS No. 154). SFAS No. 154 replaces APB Opinion No. 20, Accounting Changes and SFAS No. 3, Reporting Accounting Changes in Interim Financial Statements and changes the requirements for the accounting for and reporting of a change in accounting principle. SFAS No. 154 also provides guidance on the accounting for and reporting of error corrections. This statement is applicable for accounting changes and corrections of errors made in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2005. We do not anticipate any effects from this statement on our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following table sets forth for the periods indicated the percentage of total revenue represented by certain items in our Consolidated Statements of Operations:

	Year	Year Ended December 31,			
	2005	2004	2003		
OPERATING REVENUES:					
Transportation	80.6%	83.7%	84.8%		
Other service revenue	10.0	11.4	12.4		
Fuel surcharge	9.4	4.9	2.8		
Total operating revenues	100.0	100.0	100.0		
OPERATING EXPENSES:					
Purchased transportation	69.5	67.6	63.7		
Compensation	9.2	9.4	10.7		
Fuel, supplies and maintenance	5.3	5.4	6.2		
Depreciation and amortization	2.5	3.6	5.1		
Selling and administrative	3.0	4.0	2.8		
Insurance claims	2.8	3.7	5.7		
Taxes and licenses	0.4	0.5	0.8		
Communication and utilities	1.2	1.1	1.2		
Loss on disposal of property and equipment		0.4			
Impairment on property and equipment		0.5			
CLC expenses			0.4		
PPI class action settlement and related expenses	0.2	1.4			
Restructuring charges			0.1		
Total operating expenses	94.1	97.6	96.7		
rom operaning enpended					
Oranting income	5.0	2.4	2.2		
Operating income	5.9	2.4	3.3		
Interest expense, net	(3.9)	(3.6)	(5.3)		
Interest expense, transaction fees			(0.1)		
Interest expense, preferred stock conversion			(10.5)		
Gain on early debt extinguishment			0.8		
Write-off of debt issuance costs	(0.2)				
Other (expense)		(0.1)	(0.1)		
Income (loss) before income taxes	1.8	(1.3)	(11.9)		
(Provision) benefit for income taxes	(0.1)	(0.4)			
Income (loss) from continuing operations	1.7	(1.7)	(11.9)		

The following table sets forth for the periods indicated the number of terminals, tractors and trailers utilized in our business (including affiliates and owner-operators) as of December 31:

	2005	2004	2003
Terminals *	165	161	156
Number of Drivers	3,244	3,170	3,330
Tractors	3,539	3,550	3,473
Trailers	7,461	7,377	8,253
Trailers Held-for-Sale	384	654	

* excludes transload facilities

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2005 COMPARED TO YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004

Total revenues for 2005 were \$678.1 million, an increase of \$56.1 million or 9.0%, compared to 2004 revenues. Transportation revenue increased by \$25.6 million or 4.9% compared to 2004. The increase is primarily attributable to a 5.7% rate increase and a 2.3% increase in the number of drivers offset in part by a reduction in the total number of loads from the prior year. The total number of miles was down slightly from the prior year. The decreased load count was spread across our entire customer base.

Other service revenue decreased by \$3.1 million or 4.4% in 2005 versus 2004. This decrease was primarily due to a \$1.6 million decrease in revenues at our PPI subsidiary resulting from lower premium revenues after the sale of certain assets by PPI, a \$0.5 million decrease in revenues at our QSI subsidiary and a \$1.0 million decrease in tractor, trailer and other rental revenues. Fuel surcharge revenue increased \$33.5 million from 2004 as a result of higher fuel prices and volume increases.

We operated a total of approximately 7,500 trailers and 3,500 tractors at the end of 2005 compared to 7,400 trailers and 3,500 tractors at December 31, 2004. The increase in trailers is primarily due to our purchase of new trailers during fiscal year 2005 while tractors and trailers of affiliates and owner-operators remained relatively constant. We expect to either purchase or lease additional trailers in 2006.

Operating expenses totaled \$638.3 million in 2005, an increase of \$31.3 million or 5.2% from 2004. The increase in operating expenses was primarily attributable to the \$50.7 million increase in purchased transportation resulting from increased fuel surcharges passed through to our affiliates and owner-operators. We pay our affiliates approximately 85% of the transportation revenue while we pay owner-operators approximately 62% of transportation revenue. Since we pay our affiliates a greater percentage of revenues generated by them than is paid to Company owner-operators, our purchased transportation costs will increase more as revenues generated by affiliates increase as a percentage of total transportation revenue. Our affiliates generated 76.7% of our transportation and fuel surcharge revenue in 2005 compared to 76.2% for the prior year. Total purchased transportation as a percentage of transportation revenue and fuel surcharge revenue increased to 77.2% versus 76.3% for the prior year. Approximately 94% of the fuel surcharge revenue is reflected in Purchased transportation and was paid to our affiliates and owner-operators during fiscal year 2005 while the remaining fuel surcharge is reflected in Fuels, supplies and maintenance.

Compensation expense increased \$3.9 million, or 6.6% primarily due to the costs associated with transitioning to our new Chief Executive Officer and management changes at our tank wash business, increased costs associated with the issuance of restricted stock since December 2004, increases resulting from the addition of new senior management and incentive plans offset in part by decreases in payroll arising from the sale of certain assets of PPI and the Levy glass division during the third quarter of 2004. Fuel, supplies and maintenance increased \$2.4 million or 7.2% due primarily to rising energy prices and increased maintenance costs offset in part by a decrease in costs associated with the sale of the glass business of the Levy subsidiary.

Depreciation and amortization expense decreased \$5.8 million, or 25.7%, due primarily to certain trailers being transferred to held-for-sale in 2004, which halts depreciation on those assets, as well as a number of assets becoming fully depreciated throughout 2005 and 2004.

Selling and administrative expenses decreased \$4.6 million, or 18.4%. This decrease is primarily attributable to a \$4.9 million charge incurred in the 2004 period for environmental costs associated with the West Caln Township, PA site versus a current year net charge of \$0.7 million in environmental costs (arising from increased costs at our Bridgeport, NJ location and our William Dick, PA location offset by cost reductions at our Tonawanda, NY location), a \$1.1 million decrease in relocation costs arising from the hiring of senior executives in 2004 and a \$0.6 million decrease in bad debt expense arising from improved collection efforts offset by a \$0.7 million increase in rental costs associated with our corporate facility. Insurance expense decreased \$3.6 million, or 15.8%, due primarily to a \$2.2 million increase in reimbursements for a fire that

occurred in a prior year and reduced adverse developments during the year for major claims. In fiscal year 2005, we reversed \$1.1 million of fines and penalties that were accrued in fiscal year 2003 due to the pending closure of such issues.

Loss on disposal of property and equipment decreased \$2.1 million in fiscal year 2005 primarily due to the sale of the Levy glass division occurring in fiscal year 2004. Impairment loss on property and equipment were \$0.3 million and \$2.4 million in fiscal years 2005 and 2004 respectively. The impairment on property and equipment was \$0.1 million in 2005 compared to \$2.9 million in 2004 due to the \$2.5 million impairment loss taken in the fourth quarter of 2004 on 654 trailers held-for-sale as well as a \$0.4 million impairment loss on non-utilized assets at our Mexican subsidiary.

PPI class action settlement and related expenses decreased \$7.3 million in 2005 as most related expenses were accrued in 2004. The settlement agreed by the parties received court approval in October 2005, and we anticipate no additional significant costs from this litigation.

Operating income increased \$24.8 million or 164.4% compared to 2004. The operating margin for 2005 was 5.9% compared to 2.4% for 2004 as a result of the above items.

Interest expense increased by \$4.4 million or 19.6% in 2005 compared to 2004 as a result of higher LIBOR rates and the issuance in January 2005 of new debt with higher overall interest rates (which includes debt issuance costs as a component of interest expense) but with extended maturity dates.

In the first quarter of 2005, we wrote off \$1.1 million of debt issuance costs associated with the \$70 million partial repayment of our term loan using proceeds from the issuance of new debt in January 2005.

Other income increased by \$1.1 million due primarily to the generation of a \$0.4 million foreign transaction exchange gain in 2005 versus a \$0.8 million foreign transaction exchange loss in 2004.

The provision for income taxes decreased by \$2.1 million in 2005 compared to 2004 primarily due to a decrease in foreign taxes.

Net income was \$11.9 million for 2005 versus a net loss of \$10.7 million for 2004 for the reasons outlined above.

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004 COMPARED TO YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2003

Total revenues for 2004 were \$622.0 million, an increase of \$56.6 million or 10.0%, compared to 2003 revenues. Transportation revenue increased by \$41.2 million or 8.6% compared to 2003. At the end of 2003, we acquired the liquid tank business of one of our competitors, which provided \$8.5 million of additional revenue for 2004. Since the end of 2003, five new affiliates, representing ten terminals, joined us providing approximately \$9.1 million of revenues in 2004. However, one of those affiliates, which generated \$2.7 million in revenue, was associated with the orange juice business that was sold in 2004. Additionally, the five affiliates that joined us during 2003, generated \$11.3 million of incremental business in 2004 as compared with 2003. The remainder of the increase is attributable to stronger demand from existing customers, additional new business secured during the past twelve months and rate increases. The revenue per mile change accounted for \$9.7 million of the transportation increase. The increased demand from existing customers is a reflection of the gradual strengthening of the chemical industry as evidenced by a 6.2% increase in 2004 revenue from 2003 generated by our ten largest 2004 customers. Other service revenue increased by \$0.5

million or 0.7% in 2004 versus 2003. This increase was primarily due to a \$4.6 million increase in tractor, trailer and other rental revenues as a result of our converting Company-owned terminals to affiliates and a \$1.1 million increase in tank washing revenue. These increases were offset by a \$5.5 million decrease in PPI revenues due to a decline in business volume after the irregularities were disclosed as well as the sale of certain PPI assets in July 2004. Fuel surcharge revenue increased \$14.9 million or 95.3% from 2003 as a result of higher fuel prices and volume increases.

We operated a total of 7,377 trailers and 3,550 tractors at the end of 2004 compared to 8,253 trailers and 3,473 tractors at December 31, 2003. The decrease in trailers is largely due to identifying 654 trailers that are no longer being utilized by us and are being held-for-sale.

Operating expenses, totaled \$607.0 million in 2004, an increase of \$60.3 million or 11.0% from 2003. The increase in operating expenses was primarily attributable to higher purchased transportation resulting from increased revenue and the impact of several conversions of Company terminals to affiliates during 2003 and 2004. As terminals are converted, we reduce overhead expense as well as fuel, supplies and maintenance expense and increase purchased transportation expense, representing the affiliates percentage of revenues. This also accounts for the reduction in fuel, supplies and maintenance expense. Additionally, \$2.5 million of start-up costs and operating losses related to our recently divested orange juice transportation operations were included in purchased transportation.

Compensation expense decreased \$2.0 million, or 3.2%. The reduction is primarily due to a decrease of \$3.6 million as a result of converting Company-owned terminals to affiliates and the sale of the Levy glass division. This reduction was offset by an increase of \$0.3 million in pension expense related to the two non-contributory defined benefit plans and the multi-employer plans. The decrease was further offset by an increase of \$1.4 million of overhead compensation.

Depreciation and amortization expense decreased \$6.0 million, or 21.1%, as a result of a large group of assets becoming fully depreciated at of the end of 2003. We also reclassified 654 trailers in 2004 from operating assets to held-for-sale, which resulted in no depreciation being charged for those assets.

Selling and administrative expenses increased \$9.2 million, or 57.8%. This increase is attributable to the recording of \$4.9 million in environmental expenses including a \$4.1 million increase in our reserve for the West Caln Township, PA site. The increase for the West Caln Township, PA site was the result of the discovery of additional contaminated soils requiring more extensive remediation than previously projected. Also included in selling and administrative expenses is an increase of \$1.5 million in professional fees related to the implementation of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, \$1.1 million of additional legal costs incurred in defending against legal proceedings, a \$1.0 million increase in executive search and relocation related expenses, and a \$0.6 million increase in bad debt expenses.

Insurance expense decreased \$9.4 million, or 29.2% due to a \$15.8 million decrease in PPI expenses since 2003 (including expenses in 2003 for the establishment of PPI reserves on uninsured claims as well as fines and penalties). We reduced our exposure to self-insurance losses related to PPI shortly after the discovery of the irregularities and disposed of the majority of the PPI assets and customer lists in July 2004. This decrease was offset in part by an increase in insurance expense of \$7.0 million recorded in the second quarter of 2004 resulting from adverse developments of insurance claims. The \$3.0 million reserve for fines and penalties established in the fourth quarter of 2003 was reduced by \$0.3 million in the second quarter of 2004 and by \$1.9 million in the fourth quarter of 2004 due to the settlement with certain states and customers.

Loss on disposal of property and equipment and impairment loss on property and equipment were \$2.4 million and \$2.9 million, respectively. The \$2.4 million loss on disposal of property and equipment consisted of a \$1.1 million loss on the sale of the Levy glass division, a \$0.2 million loss related to the sale of the PPI business, losses on other equipment disposals, and a gain of \$0.3 million related to the sale of the orange juice business. A \$2.5 million impairment loss was taken in the fourth quarter of 2004 on 654 trailers held-for-sale as well as a \$0.4 million impairment loss on non-utilized assets at our Mexican subsidiary.

PPI class action settlement and related expenses, which included professional fees, fines and penalties and the settlement of a related class action lawsuit, was \$8.3 million.

Operating income decreased \$3.7 million or 19.8% compared to 2003. The operating margin for 2004 was 2.4% compared to 3.3% for 2003 as a result of the above items.

Interest expense decreased by \$8.3 million or 27.2% in 2004 compared to 2003 as a result of the reduction of debt from the IPO and concurrent debt refinancing.

The provision for income taxes increased by \$2.5 million in 2004 compared to 2003 primarily due to Canadian taxes, including those related to the sale of the Levy Glass assets. The provision also includes state franchise and foreign taxes.

Our net loss was \$10.6 million for 2004 versus \$67.1 million for 2003 for the reasons outlined above and due to the non-recurrence of the CLC expenses and other issues (including the \$59.4 million interest expense on the preferred stock conversion and the \$4.7 million gain on early debt extinguishment) that occurred in 2003.

EXCHANGE RATES

We operate in Canada and Mexico as well as in the United States. Our results of operations are affected by the relative strength of currencies in the countries where we operate. Approximately 7.1%, 7.1% and 7.3% of our revenue in fiscal year 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively, was generated outside the United States.

In comparing the average exchange rates between fiscal 2005 and the year-ago period, the Canadian dollar appreciated against the United States dollar by approximately 7.3% while the Mexican peso appreciated against the United States dollar by approximately 3.6%. The change in exchange rates positively impacted revenue by approximately \$3.2 million. The appreciation of the Canadian dollar since December 31, 2004 was the primary reason for the \$0.1 million decrease in cumulative currency translation loss in shareholders equity for fiscal year 2005.

Gains and losses included in the consolidated statements of operations from foreign currency transactions included a \$0.4 million gain in fiscal year 2005, a \$0.8 million loss in fiscal year 2004, and a \$0.9 million loss in fiscal year 2003. Risks associated with foreign currency fluctuations are discussed further in Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

The following summarizes our cash flows for fiscal years 2005, 2004 and 2003 as reported in our Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows in the accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements:

	Year	Year Ended December 31,			
	2005	2004	2003		
(In Thousands)					
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 8,060	\$ 15,467	\$ 17,349		
Net cash used in investing activities	(15,084)	(7,603)	(12,381)		
Net cash provided by (used) in financing activities	5,858	(6,070)	(4,733)		
Net increase/(decrease) in cash	(1,166)	1,794	235		
Effect of exchange rates	102	(49)	59		
Cash at beginning of period	2,700	955	661		

Cash at end of period	\$ 1,636	\$ 2,700	\$	955
			_	

Historically, our primary source of liquidity has been cash flow from operations and borrowing availability under our credit agreement. Our revolving credit agreement terminates in November of 2008. Our primary cash needs consist of capital expenditures and debt service including our variable term loan due in 2009, our 9% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010 (9% Senior Subordinated Notes) and our Senior Floating Rate Notes (which were issued in January 2005 and were used to pay off borrowings under our revolver, and our Series B floating interest rate notes, and to pay down our term loan). We incur capital expenditures for the purpose of purchasing tractors and trailers to meet our strategic needs during the year, and maintaining and improving our infrastructure. We have accrued \$17.2 million for environmental claims and \$34.6 million for loss and damage claims and the timing of the cash payment for such claims fluctuates from quarter to quarter.

We generated \$8.1 million, \$15.5 million and \$17.3 million from operating activities in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. The decrease in net cash provided by operating activities in 2005 as compared to 2004 is

primarily due to payments for environmental costs, the PPI settlment and accrued loss and damage claims offset in part by the generation of operating income and an increase in cash received from our trade receivables resulting from the implementation of strategic initiatives in 2005 to improve our days sales outstanding (DSO). We classified \$6.0 million of automobile claims paid in January 2006 in the category Accounts Payable as of December 31, 2005. Our net change in assets and liabilities in 2005 was a decrease of \$26.1 million versus a decrease of \$6.8 million in 2004. The decrease in cash provided by operating activities in 2004 is primarily attributable to a decrease in our operating income and a decrease in cash generated from our receivables resulting from a slowing of our collections efforts offset, in part, by an increase in our accrued expenses resulting from an increase for loss and damage claims and the accrual of the PPI class action settlement. The decrease in cash generated from operating activities for 2003 was primarily driven by an increase in accounts receivable due to higher revenue and a reduction in affiliates and owner-operators settlement resulting from the timing of payments.

Net cash used in investing activities in 2005, 2004 and 2003 was \$15.1 million, \$7.6 million and \$12.4 million, respectively. Capital expenditures totaled \$14.9 million, \$9.9 million and \$8.9 million in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. In 2005, we purchased the business assets of three affiliates for \$4.5 million. In 2004 and 2003, all capital expenditures were used to maintain our current asset level. In 2003, we paid \$6.1 million to purchase a line of business of one of our competitors. We expect to continue to expand the number of tractors and trailers in 2006 either by purchase or through the use of operating or capital leases.

Net cash provided by / (used) in financing activities was \$5.9 million, (\$6.1) million and (\$4.7) million in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. In 2005, we utilized our revolver to finance the acquisition of business assets and to fund some short-term working capital needs. In 2004 we made an effort to pay down some of our long-term debt and reduce our book overdrafts. In 2003, we used the proceeds from our IPO, the offering of the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes and our new credit agreement to pay substantially all of our then-existing credit agreement and long-term debt (discussed below). Additionally, we made periodic payments on our revolver and term loan prior to the IPO.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements as defined under Item 303(a) (4) of Regulation S-K.

Contractual Obligations and Commitments

The following is a schedule of our long-term contractual commitments, including the current portion of our long-term indebtedness at December 31, 2005, over the periods we expect them to be paid (dollars in thousands):

	TOTAL	2006	2007 & 2008	2009 & 2010	AFTER 2010
Operating leases (1)	\$ 23,710	\$ 4,623	\$ 6,220	\$ 4,008	\$ 8,859
Total indebtedness	289,850	1,400	15,800	187,634	85,016
Capital leases	733	115	277	341	
Interest on indebtedness (2)	131,083	25,712	49,931	43,060	12,380
Total	\$ 445,376	\$ 31,850	\$ 72,228	\$ 235,043	\$ 106,255

- (1) These obligations represent the minimum rental commitments under all non-cancelable operating leases. See Note 19 of the Note to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
- (2) Amounts presented for interest payments assume that all long-term debt obligations outstanding as of December 31, 2005 will remain outstanding until maturity and interest rates on variable-rate debt in effect as of December 31, 2005 will remain in effect until maturity.

Additionally, we have \$8.6 million of environmental liabilities, \$8.8 million of pension plan obligations and \$25.0 million of other long term insurance claim obligations we expect to pay out over the next two to seven years. We also have \$38.7 million in outstanding letters of credit. We are required to provide letters of credit to

our insurance administrator to cover the payment of claims. The outstanding letters of credit as of December 31, 2005 for our insurance administrator was \$33.6 million. Based on an assessment by our insurance administrator, we posted an additional \$6.0 million letter of credit in January 2006. If we fail to meet certain terms of our agreement, the insurance administrator may draw down the entire letter of credit. We increased our long-term accrued loss and damage claims from \$4.9 million to \$25 million based on industry data as calculated by third-parties.

Senior Floating Rate Notes

On January 28, 2005, we consummated the private offering of \$85 million in Senior Floating Rate Notes by QD LLC and QD Capital and guaranteed by QDI and domestic subsidiaries at 98% of the face value of the notes. The Notes, due January 15, 2012, pay interest quarterly on January 15, April 15, July 15, and October 15. Interest accrues at a floating rate per annum, reset quarterly, equal to LIBOR plus 4.5%. The net proceeds were used to repay approximately \$70 million of the term loan under our credit facility and to make a distribution to QDI, which in turn used such proceeds to redeem all \$7.5 million principal amount of outstanding Series B Notes. The balance was used for general corporate purposes, including the repayment of \$5.8 million of indebtedness under the revolving credit portion of our credit facility. The credit facility was amended to incorporate this reduction in the term-loan portion of the facility and to modify the covenants. The interest rate on the Senior Floating Rate Notes at December 31, 2005 was 8.7%. The weighted average interest rate during fiscal year 2005 was 7.9%.

We incurred \$2.5 million in debt issuance costs relating to the Senior Floating Rate Notes. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the notes. The balance of the debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$2.1 million.

We may redeem the Senior Floating Rate Notes, in whole or in part from time to time, upon not less than 30 not more than 60 days notice at the following redemption prices, expressed as percentages of the principal amount thereof, if redeemed during the twelve-month period commencing on January 15th of the year set forth below, plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest thereon, if any, to the date of redemption:

Year	Percentage
2007	102.00%
2008	101.00
2009 and thereafter	100.00

Term Loan

On November 13, 2003, QD LLC and QD Capital, issued a private offering of \$125 million aggregate principal amount of 9% Senior Subordinated Notes and entered into a new credit agreement consisting of a \$140 million delayed draw term-loan, a \$75 million revolver, and a \$20 million pre-funded letter of credit facility. On March 10, 2005, we completed the conversion of the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes from private debt to public debt.

The term loan bears interest at our option at (a) 2.00% in excess of the defined Base Rate or (b) 3.00% in excess of the Eurodollar rate for Eurodollar Loans, in each case subject to adjustment based upon the achievement of certain financial ratios. The principal payments are payable quarterly on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15. The term loan matures on November 12, 2009. The interest rate on the term

Table of Contents

loan at December 31, 2005 and 2004 was 7.4% and 5.1%, respectively. The weighted average interest rate during fiscal year 2005 and 2004 was 6.5% and 4.7%, respectively.

We incurred \$3.4 million in debt-issuance costs relating to the term loan and wrote-off \$1.1 million of the debt-issuance costs upon the \$70 million partial repayment of the term loan in January 2005. We are amortizing the \$2.3 million remaining debt-issuance costs over the term of the term loan to interest expense using the effective-interest method. The balance of these debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$1.3 million.

Revolving Credit Facility

The revolver comprises a \$75.0 million revolver that is available until November 12, 2008 and a \$20 million pre-funded letter of credit facility that is available until November 12, 2009. The revolver can be used for working capital and general corporate purposes, including permitted acquisitions and additional letters of credit. At December 31, 2005, we had \$43.3 million available under the revolver and \$38.7 million in outstanding letters of credit.

Interest on the revolver is, at our option, (a) 2.50% in excess of the Base Rate provided in the credit agreement or (b) 3.50% in excess of the Eurodollar rate for Eurodollar Loans, in each case subject to adjustments based upon the achievement of certain financial ratios. The interest rate on the revolver at December 31, 2005 and 2004 was 9.8% and 7.8%, respectively. The weighted average interest rate on the revolver during fiscal year 2005 and 2004 was 9.6% and 7.3%, respectively.

The credit facility provides for payment by us in respect of outstanding letters of credit of an annual fee equal to the spread over the Eurodollar rate for Eurodollar Loans under the revolver from time to time in effect on the aggregate outstanding stated amounts of such letters of credit and a fronting fee equal to $^{1}/4$ of 1.0% on the aggregate outstanding stated amounts of such letters of credit. We pay a commitment fee equal to $^{1}/2$ of 1.0% per annum on the undrawn portion of the available commitment under the revolver, subject to decreases based on the achievement of certain financial ratios.

Voluntary prepayments and commitment reductions will be permitted in whole or in part, subject to minimum prepayment or reduction requirements, without premium or penalty, provided that voluntary prepayments of Eurodollar Loans on a date other than the last day of the relevant interest period will be subject to payment of customary breakage costs, if any.

We incurred \$1.5 million in debt-issuance costs relating to the revolver. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the revolver. The balance of the debt-issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$1.0 million.

9% Senior Subordinated Notes

The 9% Senior Subordinated Notes are unsecured obligations, due 2010, guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by us and all of our direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries. The guarantees are full, unconditional, joint and several obligations of the guarantees.

We incurred \$5.3 million in debt issuance costs relating to the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes. The balance of the debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$3.8 million.

We may redeem the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes, in whole or in part from time to time, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days notice at the following redemption prices, expressed as percentages of the principal amount thereof, if redeemed during the twelve-month period commencing on November 15 of the year set forth below, plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest thereon, if any, to the date of redemption:

Year	Percentage
2007	104.50%
2008	102.25
2009 and thereafter	100.00

Series B Notes

We redeemed \$18.1 million principal amount of Series B floating rate notes on December 15, 2003 at a redemption price of 102.5% of the principal amount outstanding, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of

redemption. The redemption price paid included \$0.9 million of accrued interest and a redemption premium of \$0.5 million. The redemption premium was recorded as a part of the net gain on debt extinguishment. The remaining \$7.5 million of Series B floating rate notes was redeemed on February 28, 2005 at no premium.

The Series B Notes are unsecured obligations guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by all of our direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries. The guarantees are full, unconditional, joint and several obligations of the guarantors. The interest rate on the Series B Notes at 2004 was 7.3%. The weighted average interest rate on the Series B Notes during fiscal year 2005 and 2004 was 7.3% and 6.6%, respectively.

Collateral, Guarantees and Covenants

The term loan and revolver are guaranteed by all of our existing and future direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries (collectively, the subsidiary guarantors). Our obligations and our subsidiary guarantor obligations are collateralized by a first priority perfected lien on substantially all of our properties and assets and the subsidiary guarantors, now owned or subsequently acquired, including a pledge of all capital stock and notes owned by us and the subsidiary guarantors, subject to certain exceptions. In addition, in certain cases, no more than 65.0% of the stock of our foreign subsidiaries is required to be pledged. Such assets pledged also collateralize certain interest rate protection and other hedging agreements permitted by the credit facility that may be entered into from time to time by us.

The credit agreement contains restrictions on debt incurrence, investments, transactions with affiliates, creation of liens, asset dispositions, redeemable common stock, and preferred stock issuance, capital expenditures, and the payment of dividends. At December 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all debt covenants. The credit agreement includes one financial covenant, the ratio of Senior Secured Debt (as defined) to Consolidated EBITDA (as defined), which must be maintained. As of December 31, 2005, QD LLC was in compliance with this financial covenant.

Debt Retirement

The following is a schedule of our indebtedness at December 31, 2005 over the periods we are required to pay such indebtedness (dollars in thousands):

					2010 and	
	2006	2007	2008	2009	after	Total
(in 000 s)						
Variable term loan due 2009	\$ 1,400	\$ 1,400	\$ 1,400	\$ 62,650		\$ 66,850
Capital lease obligations	115	126	151	155	186	733
Revolver			13,000			13,000
9% Senior Subordinated Notes, due 2010					125,000	125,000
Senior Floating Rate Notes, due 2012					85,000	85,000
					. <u> </u>	
Total	\$ 1,515	\$ 1,526	\$ 14,551	\$ 62,805	\$ 210,186	\$ 290,583

The above table does not include the remaining unamortized original issue discount of \$1.5 million relating to the Senior Floating Rate Notes.

QD LLC has the ability to incur additional debt, subject to limitations imposed by the credit facility and the indentures governing the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes and the Senior Floating Rate Notes. Under the indentures governing the notes, in addition to specified permitted indebtedness QD LLC will be able to incur additional indebtedness so long as on a pro forma basis QD LLC s consolidated fixed charge coverage ratio (the ratio of Consolidated EBITDA (as defined in the respective indentures for the QD LLC Notes) to consolidated fixed charges) is 2.25 to 1.0 or less. As of December 31, 2005, we were in compliance with this covenant.

We believe that, based on current operations and anticipated growth, our cash flow from operations, together with available sources of liquidity, including borrowings under the revolver, will be sufficient to fund anticipated

capital expenditures and make required payments of principal and interest on our debt, including obligations under our credit agreement and satisfy other long-term contractual commitments for the next twelve months.

However, for periods extending beyond twelve months, if our operating cash flow and borrowings under the revolver were not sufficient to satisfy our capital expenditures, debt service and other long-term contractual commitments, we would be required to seek alternative financing. These alternatives would likely include another restructuring or refinancing of our long-term debt, the sale of a portion or all of our assets or operations or the sale of additional debt or equity securities. If these alternatives were not available in a timely manner or on satisfactory terms, or were not permitted under our existing agreements, we might default on some or all of our obligations. If we default on our obligations, including our financial covenants required to be maintained under the credit facility, and the debt under the indentures for the new notes were to be accelerated, our assets might not be sufficient to repay in full all of our indebtedness, and we might be forced into bankruptcy.

Other Issues

We have historically sought to acquire smaller local operators as part of our program of strategic growth. We continue to evaluate potential accretive acquisitions in order to capitalize on the consolidation occurring in the industry and expect to fund such acquisitions from available sources of liquidity, including borrowings under the revolver.

While uncertainties relating to environmental, labor and regulatory matters exist within the trucking industry, management is not aware of any trends or events, likely to have a material adverse effect on liquidity or the accompanying financial statements. Our credit rating is affected by many factors, including our financial results, operating cash flows and total indebtedness.

As a holding company with no significant assets other than ownership of 100% of QD LLC s membership units, QDI also depends upon QD LLC s cash flows to service our debt. QD LLC s ability to make distributions to QDI is restricted by the covenants contained in the revolving credit facility and the indentures governing the notes. However, Apollo as our controlling shareholder may have an interest in pursuing reorganizations, restructurings or other transactions involving us that, in their judgment, could enhance their equity investment even though those transactions might involve increasing QD LLC s leverage or impairing QD LLC s creditworthiness in order to decrease QDI s leverage. While the restrictions in the revolving credit facility cover a wide variety of arrangements that have traditionally been used to effect highly leveraged transactions, the revolving credit facility and the indentures may not afford the holders of the notes protection in all circumstances from the adverse aspects of a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, restructuring, merger or similar transaction. Although QDI has no current intention to engage in these types of transactions, there can be no assurance it will not do so in the future if permitted under the terms of the credit facility and the indentures governing the notes.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

We are subject to market risks from interest rates due to our variable interest rate indebtedness, foreign currency fluctuations due to our international operations and increased commodity prices due to the diesel consumption necessary for our operations. During the last three years, we have not held derivative instruments or engaged in other hedging transactions to reduce our exposure to such risks.

Interest Rate Risk

We are exposed to the impact of interest rate changes primarily through our variable-rate borrowings under QD LLC s credit facility. Interest rates for the revolver are based, at QD LLC s option, on either the administrative agent s base rate plus 2.50% or upon the Eurodollar rate plus 3.50%, and interest rates for the term loan are based, at QD LLC s option, upon the administrative agent s base rate plus 2.0% or upon the Eurodollar Eurodollar

rate plus 3.0%, in each case subject to reductions in the applicable margins for the revolver and term loan only if we reduce our total consolidated leverage below certain levels. The base rate for the revolver is equal to the higher of the prime rate or the federal funds overnight rate plus 1/2%. The base rate for our Senior Floating Rate Notes is LIBOR plus $4^{1}/2\%$.

	Balance at December 31, 2005	Interest Rate at December 31, 2005	ct of 1% hange
	\$ in 000s		n 000s
Revolver	\$ 13,000	9.75%	\$ 130
Term Loan	66,850	7.39%	669
Senior Floating Rate Notes	85,000	8.65%	850
Total	\$ 164,850		\$ 1,649

At December 31, 2005, a 1% point increase in the current per annum interest rate for each would result in \$1.6 million of additional interest expense during the next year. The foregoing calculation assumes an instantaneous one percentage point increase in the rates of all of our indebtedness and that the principal amount of each is the amount outstanding as of December 31, 2005. The calculation therefore does not account for the differences in the market rates upon which the interest rates of our indebtedness is based, our various options to elect the lower of two different interest rates under our borrowings or other possible actions, such as prepayment, that we might take in response to any rate increase.

Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

Operating in international markets involves exposure to the possibility of volatile movements in foreign exchange rates. Fluctuations in exchange rates between the United States dollar or cash flows. the currencies in each of the countries in which we operate affect:

the results of our international operations reported in United States dollars; and

the value of the net assets of our international operations reported in United States dollars.

These exposures may impact future earnings or cash flows. Revenue from foreign locations (Canada and Mexico) represented approximately 7.1% of our consolidated revenue in 2005 and 7.1% of our consolidated revenue in 2004. The economic impact of foreign exchange rate movements is complex because such changes are often linked to variability in real growth, inflation, interest rates, governmental actions and other factors. These changes, if material, could cause us to adjust our financing and operating strategies. Therefore, to isolate the effect of changes in currency does not accurately portray the effect of these other important economic factors. As foreign exchange rates change, translation of the income statements of our international subsidiaries into U.S. dollars affects year-over-year comparability of operating results. While we may hedge specific transaction risks, we generally do not hedge translation risks because we believe there is no long-term economic benefit in doing so.

Assets and liabilities for our Canadian operations are matched in the local currency, which reduces the need for dollar conversion. Our Mexican operations use the United States dollar as their functional currency. Any foreign currency impact on translating assets and liabilities into dollars is included as a component of shareholders equity. Our revenue results for fiscal year 2005 were positively impacted by a \$3.2 million foreign currency movement, primarily due to the strengthening of the Canadian dollar against the United States dollar.

Changes in foreign exchange rates that had the largest impact on translating our international operating profits for 2005 related to the Canadian dollar versus the U.S. dollar. We estimate that a 1% adverse change in the Canadian dollar foreign exchange rate would have decreased our revenues by approximately \$0.5 million in 2005, assuming no changes other than the exchange rate itself. Our inter-company loans are subject to

fluctuations in exchange rates primarily between the United States dollar and the Canadian dollar. Based on the outstanding balance of our inter-company loans at December 31, 2005, a change of 1% in the exchange rate for the Canadian dollar would cause a change in our foreign exchange result of less than \$0.1 million.

Commodity Price Risk

The price and availability of diesel fuel are subject to fluctuations due to changes in the level of global oil production, seasonality, weather, global politics and other market factors. In 2005, Hurricane, Katrina, Rita and Wilma caused a rapid and dramatic rise in the cost of diesel fuel. Historically, we have been able to recover a majority of fuel price increases from our customers in the form of fuel surcharges. The price and availability of diesel fuel can be unpredictable as well as the extent to which fuel surcharges could be collected to offset such increases. In 2005, a majority of fuel price fluctuations were covered through fuel surcharges.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

(a) Financial statements and exhibits filed under this item are listed in the index appearing in Item 15 of this report.

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Attached as exhibits to this Form 10-K are certifications of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, which are required in accordance with Rule 13a-14 of the Securities Exchange Act. This Controls and Procedures section includes information concerning the controls and controls evaluation referred to in the certifications.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As required by Rules 13a-15(b) and 15d-15(b) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, management has evaluated, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on their evaluation, management concluded our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Securities Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) are effective as of December 31, 2005 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms and were effective as of December 31, 2005 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities and Forms and were effective as of December 31, 2005 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities and forms and were effective as of December 31, 2005 to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to

management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Management s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f). Our internal control over financial reporting is a process designed under the supervision of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer and effected by the Board of Directors and management, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of consolidated financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Our internal control

over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Management has assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, using the criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on that assessment and those criteria, management has determined that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2005.

Our management s assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005 has been audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report which is included herein.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

We previously reported on-going remediation efforts related to the material weakness identified as of December 31, 2004 regarding our failure to maintain effective controls over the acquisition and disposal of property and equipment and the related gains and losses. This control deficiency impacted our ability to ensure the existence of, and our ownership of, property and equipment recorded in our consolidated financial statements. This control deficiency did not result in a misstatement to the Company s consolidated annual or interim financial statements for 2004; however, this control deficiency could have resulted in a misstatement of property and equipment and the related gains and losses and depreciation expense that would result in a material misstatement to our annual or interim financial statements that would not be prevented or detected. Accordingly, management determined that this control deficiency constituted a material weakness as of December 31, 2004. During 2005, in connection with our remediation plan, management: (i) identified the control objectives and new controls, that result in the material weakness being eliminated; (ii) obtained sufficient evidence of the design and operating effectiveness of the new controls including documentation of the new controls; and (iii) determined the new controls have been in effect for a sufficient period of time to permit the assessment of their design and operating effectiveness. Specifically, effective August 1, 2005, we implemented new controls, to obtain approval for all acquisitions and disposals of fixed assets and to accurately and completely record the related gains and losses and depreciation expense. As of December 31, 2005, management to conclude the material weakness identified as of December 31, 2004 has been remediated.

In the course of our ongoing preparations for making management s report on internal control over financial reporting included in this annual report, as required by Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, we have identified areas in need of improvement and have taken remedial actions to strengthen the affected controls as appropriate. From time to time, we make these and other changes to our internal control over financial reporting that are intended to enhance the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting and which do not have a material effect on our overall internal control. We will continue to evaluate the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting on an ongoing basis and will take action as appropriate.

Other than the changes described above, there were no other changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended December 31, 2005 that materially affected, or were reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

Not applicable.

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT

Information with respect to the directors, the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors, the nomination committee of the Board of Directors (known as the Corporate Governance Committee), and the Audit Committee financial expert, is contained in our Proxy Statement. The 2006 Proxy Statement is expected to be filed on or about April 18, 2005. Such information is incorporated herein by reference.

Information with respect to the executive officers who are not directors of our Company is located in Part I, Item 4 of this report.

Code of Ethics

We have adopted a Code of Conduct (the Code of Ethics), which is applicable to all of our directors and employees, including our principal executive officer, our principal financial officer and our controller. A copy of the Code of Conduct can be found on our website at *www.qualitydistribution.com*. Any possible future amendments to or waivers from the Code of Conduct will be posted on our website.

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Information regarding compliance with Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act is set forth under the heading Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance in our 2006 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

Material Changes for Director Nominee Procedures

Since the date of our 2005 Proxy Statement, our Board of Directors has not made any material changes to the procedures by which our shareholders may recommend nominees to our Board of Directors.

Audit Committee and Audit Committee Financial Expert

Our Board of Directors has a separately-designated standing Audit Committee established in accordance with section 3(a) (58) (A) of the Exchange Act. The members of that Audit Committee are identified in our Proxy Statement under the section captioned Board Meetings and Committees . Such information is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Information regarding executive compensation is set forth under the heading Executive Compensation in our 2006 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference. Information regarding director compensation is set forth under the heading Director Compensation in our 2006 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference. Information regarding employment contracts, termination of employment and change in control agreements is set forth under the heading Employment Agreements in our 2006 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference. Information regarding compensation committee interlocks is set forth under the heading Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation in our 2006 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

Information regarding the security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management is set forth under the heading Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management in our 2006 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

We maintain three equity-based compensation plans the 1998 Stock Option Plan, the 2003 Stock Option Plan and the 2003 Restricted Stock Incentive Plan. There is also an agreement to issue stock units which applies solely to Mr. Detter, our Chief Executive Officer. The 2003 Stock Option Plan and the 2003 Restricted Stock Incentive Plan have each been approved by our shareholders. The following table sets forth the number of shares of our common stock subject to outstanding options and rights under these plans, the weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, and the number of shares remaining available for future award grants under these plans as of December 31, 2005 (in thousands, except exercise price):

Equity Compensation Plan Information

Plan Category	(a) Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights	(b) Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights	(c) Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a))
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders (1)	2.218	\$ 12.14	1,327(3)
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders (2)	378	10.65	306(4)
Total	2,596	11.93	1,633

 Consists of the 2003 Stock Option Plan and the 2003 Restricted Stock Incentive Plan, both of which were approved by shareholders prior to our initial public offering and amended by our shareholders in 2005.

(2) Consists of the 1998 Stock Option Plan and the currently determinable number of shares under Stock Unit Grant Agreement.

(3) Consists of approximately 733,000 options issuable under the 2003 Stock Option Plan and approximately 594,000 shares of common stock issuable under the 2003 Restricted Incentive Stock Plan.

(4) Consists solely of shares issuable under the 1998 Stock Option Plan. The number of shares issuable in the future under the Stock Unit Grant Agreement is not determinable at this time.

1998 Stock Option Plan

Until adoption of the 2003 Stock Option Plan, we administered the 1998 Stock Option Plan pursuant to which a total of 377,400 shares of our common stock were available for grant. The maximum term of granted options was ten years. Fifty percent of each new option granted vested in equal increments over four years. The remaining fifty percent of each new option will vest in nine years from grant date, subject to acceleration if certain per-share equity value targets are achieved or in the event of a sale of us.

2003 Stock Option Plan

In 2003, our Board of Directors adopted, and our shareholders approved, the 2003 Stock Option Plan. In 2005, the Board proposed, and the shareholders approved, certain amendments to the 2003 Stock Option Plan. The 2003 Stock Option Plan was adopted to allow us to attract and retain qualified employees, consultants and non-employee directors, to motivate these individuals to achieve our long-term goals, and to reward them upon achievement of those goals.

The 2003 Stock Option Plan is administered by our Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee has the authority to construe and interpret the Plan, make option grants and make all other determinations necessary or advisable for the administration of the Plan. Our 2003 Stock Option Plan provides for the grant of nonqualified stock options only. Nonqualified stock options may be granted to employees, officers and directors of, advisors to, and independent consultants or independent contractors to, us or any of our subsidiaries.

Shares that are subject to issuance upon exercise of the options granted under our 2003 Stock Option Plan that cease to be subject to the option for any reason other than exercise of the option, or have been issued upon the exercise of an option granted under our 2003 Stock Option Plan that are subsequently forfeited or repurchased by us at the original purchase price of such option, will again be available for grant and issuance under our 2003 Stock Option Plan. As amended, the 2003 Stock Option Plan provides that the number of shares subject to option increases by 2.5% per year and the aggregate maximum number of shares that may be issued under the 2003 Stock Option Plan is 6,500,000.

Our 2003 Stock Option Plan terminates on November 4, 2013, unless terminated earlier by our Board of Directors.

Options granted under the 2003 Stock Option Plan vest and become exercisable in 25% increments on each of the first four anniversaries of the date upon which such options are granted unless otherwise determined in the discretion of the Committee. The maximum term for options granted under our 2003 Stock Option Plan may not exceed ten years. Options granted under our 2003 Stock Option Plan may not be transferred in any manner other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. Generally, they may be exercised only by the optionee during his or her lifetime. The Compensation Committee is authorized to determine otherwise and provide for alternative provisions in option agreements with respect to nonqualified options. Vested options granted under our 2003 Stock Option Plan generally are exercisable for a period of time after the termination of the optionee s service to us or any of our subsidiaries. Unvested options under our 2003 Stock Option Plan generally terminate immediately upon termination of employment for cause.

As is customary in incentive plans of this nature, the number and kind of shares available under the 2003 Stock Option Plan and any outstanding awards, as well as the exercise prices of awards, are subject to adjustment in the event of certain reorganizations, mergers, combinations, recapitalizations, stock splits, stock dividends or other similar events that change the number or kind of shares outstanding, and extraordinary dividends or distributions of property to the shareholders.

If a corporate transaction occurs, the vesting period of options under our 2003 Stock Option Plan will generally be accelerated, and the options will become exercisable on the first anniversary of the change in control, or, if earlier, the termination of the optionees employment for any reason other than for cause. For this purpose, a corporate transaction occurs if there is a reorganization, merger or consolidation in which we are not the surviving corporation, a sale of all or substantially all of our capital stock or assets to another person or entity, or a dissolution or liquidation of us.

2003 Restricted Stock Incentive Plan

In 2003, our Board of Directors adopted, and our shareholders approved, the 2003 Restricted Stock Incentive Plan (the Restricted Stock Incentive Plan). In 2005, the Board proposed, and the shareholders approved, certain amendments. The Restricted Stock Incentive Plan was adopted to allow us to attract and retain qualified employees, consultants and non-employee directors, to motivate these individuals to achieve our long-term goals and to reward them upon achievement of those goals.

Under our Restricted Stock Incentive Plan, as amended, the stock awarded under the Plan is limited to a maximum of \$7.5 million in value of awards and a maximum of 700,000 shares. Our Restricted Stock Incentive Plan terminates on November 4, 2013, unless earlier terminated by our Board of Directors.

The Restricted Stock Incentive Plan is administered by our Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee has the authority to construe and interpret the Plan, to designate the officers and employees who will receive awards of common stock pursuant to the Plan, to determine the number of shares to be awarded to such

officer or employee, and to make all other determinations necessary or advisable for the administration of the Plan. The Compensation Committee determines the vesting schedule its discretion. Vesting of common stock awarded pursuant to the Plan terminates immediately upon termination of employment for cause, and the Plan does not allow partial vesting if the participant is not an employee through the final day of the applicable vesting period.

Shares of restricted stock that are subject to awards granted under the Restricted Stock Incentive Plan that are canceled or terminated, are forfeited, fail to vest, or for any other reason are not delivered under the Plan, will again be available for grant and issuance under our Restricted Stock Incentive Plan.

As is customary in incentive plans of this nature, the number and kind of shares available under the Restricted Stock Incentive Plan and any outstanding awards are subject to adjustment in the event of certain reorganizations, mergers, combinations recapitalizations, stock splits, stock dividends or other similar events that change the number or kind of shares outstanding, and extraordinary dividends or distributions of property to the shareholders.

If a change in control event occurs, the vesting period of awards under our Restricted Stock Incentive Plan will generally be accelerated, and the restrictions on any unvested shares shall lapse on the first anniversary of the change in control, or, if earlier, the termination of the recipient s employment for any reason other than for cause. For this purpose, a change in control event occurs if there is a reorganization, merger or consolidation in which we are not the surviving corporation, a sale of all or substantially all of our capital stock or assets to another person or entity, or a dissolution or liquidation of us.

Stock Unit Grant Agreement

In 2005 in connection with his employment agreement, our Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Detter was granted 300,000 stock units and \$50,000 in value of stock units annually with the first annual grant made upon execution of his employment agreement and subsequent grants on each anniversary. Under the Stock Unit Grant Agreement, the 300,000 unit grant (Initial Grant) vests on December 31, 2006 if Mr. Detter is still an employee on that date. The Initial Grant vests upon a change in control event, in the event of Mr. Detter is death or disability, or if he terminates his employment for good cause or if we terminate his employment without cause.

Annual grants are determined by dividing \$50,000 by the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. Stock Units subject to each annual award vest (i) 14.2% on December 31 of the year in which such Annual Award is granted; and (ii) 28.6% on December 31 of each successive year; but all such stock units shall vest immediately if the average fair market value of our common stock equals or exceeds \$30.00 per share for any consecutive 180 trading-day period if Mr. Detter is still employed by us. In the event of Mr. Detter s death or disability, or if Mr. Detter terminates his employment for good cause or if we terminate his employment without cause, the annual awards vest immediately.

The stock units are credited to an unfunded account and dividends, if any, paid on Company stock are paid on stock units in additional stock units rather than in cash. stock units credited will be paid out in a single lump sum in an equivalent whole number of shares of common stock. We have discretion to pay stock units attributable to dividend equivalents in cash. Fractional share interests shall be disregarded, but may be cumulated, or, in our discretion, paid in cash.

The Initial Grant shall be distributed upon the first to occur of: (1) December 31, 2008, (2) termination of employment with us, (3) disability or (4) a change in control event. Annual awards shall be distributed upon the first to occur of: (1) termination of employment, (2) disability or (3) a change in control event. Mr. Detter may request an earlier distribution for an unforeseeable emergency. Such distribution is subject to approval by the Compensation Committee and may be made only to the extent necessary to satisfy such emergency (plus

amounts necessary to pay taxes reasonably anticipated as a result of the distribution) and only from vested stock units credited to the stock unit account. The number of Stock Units may be adjusted in the event of certain extraordinary corporate events.

The Stock Unit Grant Agreement was negotiated between the Board and Mr. Detter as an inducement for him to join us and was not approved by the shareholders.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

The information appearing in our 2006 Proxy Statement under the heading Certain Relationships and Related Transactions is incorporated by reference.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTING FEES AND SERVICES

The information appearing in our 2006 Proxy Statement under the headings Report of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors, Ratification of the Independent Registered Certified Public Accounting Firm and Fees Paid to the Independent Registered Certified Public Accounting Firm in 2004 is incorporated by reference.

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

(a) The documents filed as part of this report are as follows:

1. The consolidated financial statements and accompanying report of independent certified public accountants are listed in the Index to Financial Statements and are filed as part of this report.

All consolidated financial statement schedules are omitted because they are inapplicable, not required or the information is included elsewhere in the consolidated financial statements or the notes thereto.

2. Exhibits required by Item 601 of Regulation S-K are submitted as a separate section herein immediately following the Exhibit Index .

(b) Other Exhibits

No exhibits in addition to those previously filed or listed in item 15(a) (2) and filed herein.

(c) Not Applicable

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

March 15, 2006

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC.

/S/ GERALD L. DETTER

GERALD L. DETTER

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

(DULY AUTHORIZED OFFICER)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

DATE	SIGNATURE	TITLE
March 15, 2006	/s/ Gerald L. Detter	Chief Executive Officer, Chairman of the Board and Director (Principal Executive Officer)
	Gerald L. Detter	
March 15, 2006	/s/ Timothy B. Page	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
	Timothy B. Page	i manetal and recounting officer)
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Marc E. Becker	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Robert H. Falk	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Robert E. Gadomski	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Joshua J. Harris	
March 15, 2006	*	Director

Richard B. Marchese

March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Thomas R. Micklich	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Donald C. Orris	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Eric L. Press	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	M. Ali Rashid	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Alan H. Schumacher	
March 15, 2006	*	Director
	Michael D. Weiner	

*By: /s/ Gerald L. Detter

Gerald L. Detter

Attorney-in-fact

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page(s)
Report of Independent Registered Certified Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-4
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2005 and 2004	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Deficit and Comprehensive Loss for the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and	
2003 Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-6 F-7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8 F-48

F-1

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders of

Quality Distribution Inc.:

We have completed integrated audits of Quality Distribution, Inc. s 2005 and 2004 consolidated financial statements and of its internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, and an audit of its 2003 consolidated financial statements in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Our opinions, based on our audits, are presented below.

Consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedules

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements listed in the accompanying index present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Quality Distribution, Inc. and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. In addition, in our opinion, the financial statement schedule listed in the index appearing under Item 15(a)(2) presents fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth herein when read in conjunction with the related consolidated financial statements. These financial statements and financial statement schedules based on our audits. We conducted our audits of these statements in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit of financial statements includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statement, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Internal control over financial reporting

Also, in our opinion, management s assessment, included in Management s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting appearing under Item 9A, that the Company maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005 based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO), is fairly stated, in all material respects, based on those criteria. Furthermore, in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the COSO. The Company s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We conducted our audit of internal control over financial reporting in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. An audit of internal control over financial reporting includes obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting includes obtaining an understanding of internal control, and performing such other procedures as we consider necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company s internal control over financial reporting

includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Tampa, Florida

March 15, 2006

F-3

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003

(In 000 s) Except Per Share Data

	2005	2004	2003
OPERATING REVENUES:			
Transportation	\$ 546,527	\$ 520,916	\$ 479,719
Other service revenue	67,516	70,607	70,110
Fuel surcharge	64,033	30,492	15,611
Total operating revenues	678,076	622,015	565,440
OPERATING EXPENSES:			
Purchased transportation	471,238	420,565	360,303
Compensation	62,558	58,702	60,660
Fuel, supplies and maintenance	35,897	33,480	34,912
Depreciation and amortization	16,714	22,493	28,509
Selling and administrative	20,433	25,053	15,876
Insurance claims	19,183	22,793	32,209
Taxes and licenses	2,894	3,241	4,267
Communication and utilities	7,932	6,945	6,925
Loss on disposal of property and equipment	288	2,442	10
Impairment on property and equipment	75	2,923	
PPI class action settlement and related expenses	1,039	8,314	
CLC expenses			2,250
Restructuring charges			725
Total operating expenses	638,251	606,951	546,646
Operating income	39,825	15,064	18,794
Interest expense, net	26,712	22,343	29,984
Interest expense, transaction fees			700
Interest expense, preferred stock conversion			59,395
Gain on early debt extinguishment			(4,733)
Write-off of debt issuance costs	1,110		
Other (income) expense	(222)	857	649
Income (loss) before income taxes	12,225	(8,136)	(67,201)
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	352	2,421	(99)
Net income (loss)	11,873	(10,557)	(67,102)
Preferred stock and minority stock dividends		(145)	(4,540)
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders	\$ 11,873	\$ (10,702)	\$ (71,642)

PER SHARE DATA:			
Basic:			
Net income (loss) per common share	\$ 0.63	\$ (0.57)	\$ (12.51)
Diluted:			
Net income (loss) per common share	\$ 0.62	\$ (0.57)	\$ (12.51)
Weighted average number of shares basic	18,934	18,910	5,729
Weighted average number of shares diluted	19,301	18,910	5,729

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-4

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

December 31, 2005 and 2004

(In 000 s)

	2005	2004
ASSETS		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1.636	\$ 2,700
Accounts receivable, net	101.353	100,836
Current maturities of notes receivable from affiliates	145	839
Prepaid expenses	5,336	4,845
Prepaid tires	7,360	7,498
Other	5,088	2,071
Total current assets	120,918	118,789
Property and equipment, net	115,199	116,540
Assets held-for-sale	158	1,170
Goodwill	133,138	131,363
Intangibles, net	1,165	1,371
Notes receivable from affiliates	112	402
Other assets	11,931	9,663
Total assets	\$ 382,621	\$ 379,298
LIABILITIES, MINORITY INTEREST AND SHAREHOLDERS DEFICIT		
Current liabilities:	• • • • • • •	ф. <u>1</u> 100
Current maturities of indebtedness	\$ 1,515	\$ 1,400
Accounts payable	16,609	14,508
Affiliates and independent owner-operators payable	11,979	9,983
Accrued expenses Environmental liabilities	22,046 8,516	33,070 11,183
Accrued loss and damage claims	9,598	33,670
Income taxes payable	216	2,551
Total aureant liabilities	70,479	106 265
Total current liabilities Long-term indebtedness, less current maturities	287,601	106,365 275,150
Environmental liabilities	8,643	14,415
Accrued loss and damage claims	25,032	4,906
Other non-current liabilities	10,213	4,900 9,557
Deferred tax liability	930	1,172
Total liabilities	402,898	411,565
Commitments and contingensies (Note 10)		
Commitments and contingencies (Note 19) Minority interest in subsidiary	1,833	1,833

SHAREHOLDERS DEFICIT		
Common stock, no par value; 29,000 shares authorized; 19,123 issued at December 31, 2005 and 19,113		
issued at December 31, 2004	359,772	357,777
Treasury stock, 93 and 73 shares at December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively	(1,042)	(743)
Accumulated deficit	(168,710)	(180,854)
Stock recapitalization	(189,589)	(189,589)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(19,079)	(18,042)
Stock purchase warrants	54	73
Unearned compensation, restricted stock and stock units	(1,975)	(1,077)
Stock subscriptions receivable	(1,541)	(1,645)
Total shareholders deficit	(22,110)	(34,100)
Total liabilities, minority interest and shareholders deficit	\$ 382,621	\$ 379,298

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-5

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS DEFICIT AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003

(In 000 s)

	Comprehensiv	ve Shares of						cumulate Other	StockCo		on Stock	Total
	Income (Loss)	Common Stock	Common Stock	Treasury Stock	Accumulate Deficit		ck Con lization	-			Subscription Receivables	hareholders Deficit
Balance, December 3 2002 Net loss	1, \$ (54,998) (67,102)	3,437	\$ 105,497	\$ (1,236)	\$ (97,927 (67,102	,	9,589) \$	(15,831))\$86	\$	\$ (1,709)	\$ (200,709) (67,102)
Issuance of common stock, net		7,900	120,638									120,638
Stock subscription receipts Acquisition of treasur	v		(179)								179	
stock Preferred stock	3			(22)								(22)
accretion Conversion of					(4,395	5)						(4,395)
preferred stock to common stock Minority stock		7,655	130,122		(1.4)	-					(200)	129,922
dividend Translation adjustmer net of a deferred tax provision of nil	ıt, (230)				(145	,,		(230))			(145)
Issuance of restricted stock, net		88	1,502							(1,502)	
Pension plan minimur liability net of deferre tax benefit of nil						-		1,372				1,372
Balance, December 3 2003	1, (65,960)	19,080	357,580	(1,258)	\$ (169,569	9) (18	9,589) \$	(14,689)) 86	(1,502) (1,730)	(20,671)
Net loss	(10,557)				(10,557	7)						(10,557)
Minority stock dividend					(145	5)						(145)
Issuance of restricted stock Forfeiture of restricted	4		418	738	(738	3)				(418)	
stock Amortization of restricted stock	1	(2)	(240)	(155)	155	5				240 603		603
Stock warrant exercise Acquisition of treasur		35	13						(13)	000		
stock Issuance non-employe options	e		6	(68)							85	17 6
Translation adjustmer net of a deferred tax	nt, 707		0					707				707

provision of \$93.										
Pension plan minimum liability, net of a deferred tax benefit of										
nil	(4,060))					(4,060)			(4,060)
Balance, December 31, 2004	(13,910	0) 19,113	3 357,777	(743)	(180,854)	(189,589)	(18,042) \$ 7	(1,077)	(1,645)	(34,100)
Net income	11,873	3			11,873					11,873
Issuance of restricted stock	,	-	248	414	(414)			(248)		,
Issuance of restricted stock units			2,345					(2,345)		
Forfeiture of restricted stock			(742)	(685)	685			742		953
Amortization of restricted stock								953		
Stock warrant exercise Payment of stock		10) 19				(1	9)		
subscription receivables									76	76
Acquisition of treasury stock				(28)					28	
Issuance non-employee options			125							125
Translation adjustment, net of a deferred tax provision of \$0.	(79	9)					(79)			(79)
Pension plan minimum liability, net of a	(,								()
deferred tax benefit of nil	(958	3)					(958)			(958)
Balance, December 31,			. <u> </u>						·	
2005	\$ 10,830	5 19,123	\$ 359,772	\$ (1,042)	\$ (168,710)	\$ (189,589)	\$ (19,079) \$ 5	4 \$ (1,975)	\$ (1,541)	\$ (22,110)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-6

QUALITY DISTRIBUTION, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003

(In 000 s)

	2005	2004	2003
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:			
Net income (loss)	\$ 11,873	\$ (10,557)	\$ (67,102)
Adjustments to reconcile to net cash and cash equivalents provided by operating activities:			
Deferred income taxes	(266)	(473)	796
Depreciation and amortization	16,714	22,493	28,509
Bad debt expense	1,219	2,526	1,573
Foreign currency transaction loss	(165)	652	937
Loss on disposal of property and equipment	288	2,442	10
Impairment loss on property and equipment	75	2,923	
Amortization of bond carrying value			(2,276)
Write-off of deferred financing costs	1,110		
Amortization of restricted stock and stock options	1,077	609	
Amortization of deferred financing costs	1,855	1,690	1,421
Write-off of excess of bond carrying value and deferred financing costs			(7,529)
Amortization of bond discount	233		
Write-off of Power Purchasing, Inc. receivables			3,314
Preferred stock dividend accretion recorded as interest expense			3,457
Interest expense recorded on conversion of preferred stock			59,395
Paid-in-kind interest			3,735
Minority dividends	145		
Changes in assets and liabilities:			
Accounts and other receivable	(1,736)	(25,330)	(5,997)
Notes receivable from affiliates	984	87	(98)
Prepaid expenses	(491)	(1,279)	1,600
Prepaid tires	(421)	479	(84)
Other assets	(5,019)	(164)	369
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(6,508)	19,952	4,179
Environmental liabilities	(8,439)	(3,376)	
Accrued loss and damage claims	(3,946)	1,405	
Affiliates and independent owner-operators payable	1,996	2,664	(3,285)
Other liabilities	(207)	(3,309)	(4,524)
Current income taxes	(2,311)	2,033	(1,051)
Net cash provided by operating activities	8,060	15,467	17,349
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			
Capital expenditures	(14,876)	(9,916)	(8,892)
Acquisition of business assets	(4,466)	(781)	(6,100)
Proceeds from sales of property and equipment	4,258	3,094	2,611
Net cash used in investing activities	(15,084)	(7,603)	(12,381)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
Proceeds from revolver	140,600	3,800	(14,730)
Payments on revolver	(133,400)	(5,000)	A
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt	83,300		264,650

Principal payments on long-term debt and capital lease obligations	(78,927)	(1,759)	(362,202)
Deferred financing fees	(3,231)	(1,241)	(12,923)
Increase (decrease) in book overdraft	(2,415)	(1,742)	1
Net proceeds from stock issuance			120,638
Other stock transactions	76	17	(22)
Minority stock dividends	(145)	(145)	(145)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	5,858	(6,070)	(4,733)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(1,166)	1.794	235
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	(1,100)	(49)	233 59
Cash, beginning of year	2,700	955	661
Cash, end of year	\$ 1,636	\$ 2,700	\$ 955
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION			
Cash paid during the year for:			
Interest	\$ 24,645	\$ 19,293	\$ 24,946
Income taxes	\$ 3,459	\$ 1,464	\$ 169
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES			
Minimum pension liability accrual	\$ 958	\$ 4,060	\$ (1,372)
Original capital lease obligation	\$ 760	\$	\$
Conversion of interest payable to debt	\$	\$	\$ 3,735
Accretion of dividends on preferred stock	\$	\$	\$ 4,395
Conversion of preferred stock to common stock	\$	\$	\$ 70,527

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-7

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

1. BUSINESS ORGANIZATION

Quality Distribution, Inc. (the Company or QDI) and its subsidiaries are engaged primarily in truckload transportation of bulk chemicals in North America. We conduct a significant portion of our business through a network of Company terminals, affiliates and independent owner-operators. Affiliates are independent companies, which enter into one year renewable contracts with the Company. Affiliates are responsible for paying for their own power equipment (including debt service), fuel and other operating costs. Certain affiliates lease trailers from us. Owner-operators are independent contractors, who, through a contract with us, supply one or more tractors and drivers for our use. Contracts with owner-operators may be terminated by either party on short notice. We charge affiliates and third parties for the use of tractors and trailers as necessary. In exchange for the services rendered, affiliates and owner-operators are normally paid a percentage of the revenues generated for each load hauled.

The Initial Public Offering

On November 13, 2003, we consummated our initial public offering (the IPO) of 7,875,000 shares of our common stock at \$17.00 per share. On this date, we sold an additional 25,000 shares of common stock to an existing shareholder for \$11.63 per share as a result of the exercise of his preemptive rights in connection with the preferred stock conversion (Note 16). Our subsidiary, Quality Distribution, LLC (QD LLC), concurrently consummated (a) the private offering of \$125 million aggregate principal amount of 9% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010 and (b) the entry into a new credit facility consisting of a \$140 million delayed drawn term loan facility, a \$75 million revolver, and a \$20 million pre-funded letter of credit facility (Note 13).

The total proceeds from the above transactions were \$399.2 million. Net proceeds of \$376.8 million, after deducting \$22.4 million of underwriting discounts, commissions and related expenses, were used to pay existing debt balances with higher interest rates (Note 13).

2. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of QDI and its subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Minority interest reflects outstanding preferred stock of Chemical Leaman Corp. (CLC), a subsidiary of QDI.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

We consider all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Book overdrafts are included in accounts payable.

Allowance for Uncollectible Receivables

We have established a reserve for uncollectible receivables based on a combination of historical data, cash payment trends, specific customer issues, write-off trends, general economic conditions and other factors. These factors are continuously monitored by our management to arrive at the estimate for the amount of accounts receivable that may be ultimately uncollectible. The receivables analyzed include trade receivables, as well as loans and advances made to owner-operators.

F-8

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost (first-in, first-out method) or market and consist primarily of tractors held for sale to owner-operators or affiliates, tires, parts, fuel and supplies for servicing our revenue equipment (tractors and trailers). As of December 31, 2005, we had \$2.0 million of tractors for sale to owner-operators or affiliates. They are classified within Other Current Assets on the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Prepaid Tires

Prepaid tires represent the average cost of the tires on our tractors and trailers reduced by the anticipated value of tire casings. We adjust the value of the tires and tire casing, throughout the year, to reflect the change in the average cost of the tires and tire casings.

Property and Equipment and Impairment on Long-Lived Assets

Property and equipment expenditures, including tractor and trailer rebuilds that extend the useful lives of such equipment, are capitalized and recorded at cost. Tractors and trailers under capital leases are stated at the present value of the minimum lease payments at the inception of the lease. Depreciation, including amortization of tractors and trailers under capital leases, is computed on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets or the lease terms, whichever is shorter, to an estimated salvage value. The estimated useful lives are:

	Useful Lives in Years
Buildings and improvement	10-25
Tractors and trailers	5-20
Terminal equipment	5-20 5-7
Furniture and fixtures	3-5
Other	3-10

Maintenance and repairs are charged to operating expense when incurred. Major improvements that extend the lives of the assets are capitalized. We assess whether there has been an impairment of long-lived assets and definite lived intangibles in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) 144, Accounting for the Impairment and Disposal of Long-Lived Assets. If the carrying value of an asset, including associated intangibles, exceeds the sum of estimated undiscounted future cash flows, then an impairment loss is recognized for the difference between estimated fair value and carrying value. When assets are disposed of, the cost and related accumulated depreciation are

removed from the accounts, and any gains or losses are reflected in operating expenses. We incurred a non-cash, pre-tax charge of \$0.4 million impairment in the fourth quarter of 2004 for trailers not being utilized in our Mexican operations and \$0.1 million in the fourth quarter of 2005 for trailers and tractors that were not being utilized in our U.S. operations.

Assets Held-for-Sale

We conducted a review of our fleet requirements during the fourth quarter of 2004. As a result of that review, we determined that there were a group of trailers which were in excess of our needs and which we classified as held-for-sale. We incurred a non-cash pre-tax charge for impairment under the held-for-sale model, of approximately \$2.5 million during the fourth quarter of 2004. We believe the sale of such trailers will generate cash. The net book value of these assets after the impairment charge was \$1.2 million. The remaining 384 trailers have a net book value, excluding prepaid tires, of \$0.2 million.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

We adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets (SFAS 142) effective January 1, 2002. See Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements. Under SFAS 142 we review our goodwill balances for impairment in the second quarter of our fiscal year or more frequently if impairment indicators arise.

Incentive Stock Option Plans

We use Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, and the related interpretations to account for our stock option plans described in Note 17. No compensation cost has been recorded at the grant dates, as the option price has been greater than or equal to the market price of the common stock on the applicable measurement date for all options issued. We use the disclosure provisions of SFAS 148, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation Transition and Disclosure an amendment of SFAS 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, .

The stock of QDI was not traded publicly prior to the IPO on November 13, 2003. The fair value of options granted during 2005, 2004, and 2003 are based upon the Black-Scholes option-pricing model using the following criteria:

	2005	2004	2003
Risk free rate	3.74%	3.62%	3.59%
Expected life	5 years	6 years	6 years
Volatility	60%	62%	28%
Expected dividend	nil	nil	nil

The fair value of stock options granted in 2005 was \$1.2 million, 2004 was \$2.4 million and 2003 was \$8.2 million after adjusting for a change in the estimated forfeiture rate. This change in the estimated forfeiture rate decreased the total amount of fair valued stock options issued in fiscal year 2003 and fiscal year 2004 by \$2.9 million and \$0.8 million respectively, of which \$0.6 million is reflected as a prospective decrease to pro forma compensation in 2005 with no retroactive change in the prior years. At December 31, 2005, approximately 733,000 authorized shares remain available for granting under our 2003 Stock Option Plan.

On December 5, 2005, the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors approved the vesting on December 31, 2005 of all unvested options, excluding options under the Company s 2003 Stock Option Plan (the 2003 Option Plan) with an exercise price of \$8.00 or higher. This

Table of Contents

acceleration excluded all options held by our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Operating Officer, Chief Financial Officer, and General Counsel. Under the 2003 Option Plan, options generally vest ratably over four years from the grant date. As a result of the accelerated vesting, approximately 744,000 options outstanding under the 2003 Option Plan became exercisable on December 31, 2005, of which approximately 224,000 are held by executive officers and members of the Board of Directors. We did not recognize any expense in fiscal year 2005 as a result of the acceleration of vesting. The purposes of accelerating the vesting dates were to eliminate future compensation expense we would otherwise recognize in our consolidated statement of operations with respect to these accelerated options upon the adoption of SFAS No. 123R and the potential benefit to us and our shareholders in retaining the services of our directors, officers and employees. Absent this acceleration, we might have recognized approximately \$5.4 million as compensation expense for these vested options under FAS 123(R) beginning January 1, 2006 through December 31, 2009.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

Had compensation cost been determined based upon the fair value at the grant date for awards under the option plans consistent with the method described in SFAS No. 123R, our net loss and loss per common share would have been as follows for the years ended December 31:

	2005	2004	2003
Net loss attributable to common shareholders (in thousands):			
As reported	\$ 11,873	\$ (10,702)	\$ (71,642)
Deduct: Total stock-based compensation expense determined under the fair value			
based method for all awards, net of \$0 related tax effects	(7,749)	(2,324)	(167)
Add: Stock-based compensation expense included in net income (loss)			
attributable to common shareholders as reported	1,077	609	
Pro forma	\$ 5,201	\$ (12,417)	\$ (71,809)
Weighted average number of shares (in thousands) basic	18,934	18,910	5,729
Weighted average number of shares (in thousands) diluted	19,247	18,910	5,729
Income (loss) per common share:			
As reported basic	\$ 0.63	\$ (0.57)	\$ (12.51)
Pro forma basic	\$ 0.27	\$ (0.66)	\$ (12.53)
As reported diluted	\$ 0.62	\$ (0.57)	\$ (12.51)
Pro forma diluted	\$ 0.27	\$ (0.66)	\$ (12.53)

Due to the issuance of stock options, representing 200,000 shares to an executive who joined us in November 2004, we recognized \$125,000 of compensation expense for the year ending December 31, 2005 and will recognize approximately \$125,000 in compensation expense for three more years.

Other Assets Deferred Loan Costs

As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, deferred loan costs included in other assets totaled \$8.5 million and \$8.2 million, respectively. In conjunction with the payment of our previously outstanding debt balances through proceeds from the IPO and issuance of new debt (Note 13), in fiscal year 2003, we expensed the remaining deferred loan costs of \$5.5 million related to debt that was paid off and recorded the charge as a reduction of the gain on debt extinguishment. In addition, we capitalized the portion of transaction expenses incurred in the issuance of new debt and a new credit agreement. In fiscal year 2005, we expensed \$1.1 million of deferred loan costs related to the partial repayment of the term loan (due November 2009) incurred in fiscal year 2003. The debt issuance costs at December 31, 2005 are being amortized using the effective interest rate method over the life of the related debt.

Other Service Revenue

The components of Other Service Revenue are as follows at December 31, (in thousands):

	2005	2004	2003
Rental revenue	\$ 30,403	\$ 31,365	\$ 27,777
Tank wash revenue	30,687	31,241	31,521
Other revenue	6,426	8,001	10,812
	\$ 67,516	\$ 70,607	\$ 70,110

Reclassification

Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform to current year presentation.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

Accrued Loss, Damage and Environmental Claims

In fiscal 2003 through September 14, 2003, we maintained liability insurance for bodily injury and property damage with an aggregate limit on the coverage in the amount of \$55.0 million, with a \$5.0 million per incident deductible. Since September 15, 2003, liability insurance for bodily injury and property damage had an aggregate limit on the coverage in the amount of \$40.0 million, with a \$5.0 million per incident deductible. We currently maintain workers compensation insurance coverage with a \$1.0 million deductible. We have accrued for the estimated self-insured portion of bodily injury, property damage and workers compensation claims including an estimate of losses incurred but not reported.

We are self-insured for damage or loss to the equipment we own or lease, for any cargo losses and for non-trucking pollution legal liability. We have accrued for the estimated cost of claims reported and losses incurred but not reported. We classify such claims between long-term and short-term based on industry data as calculated by third-parties.

We are self-insured as to certain insurance policies that the former vice president of PPI failed to renew for PPI s customers yet continued to collect premiums in violation of state insurance laws. We have accrued for the estimated cost of claims reported and losses incurred but not reported for these policies for the periods until third-party insurance was obtained. As of March 2004, all insurance policies for PPI s customers had been placed with insurance companies, and we are not liable for future losses incurred on these policies.

We transport chemicals and hazardous materials and operate tank wash facilities. As such, our operations are subject to various environmental laws and regulations. We have been involved in various litigation and environmental matters arising from these operations. Reserves are recorded when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and when the amount of the liability can be reasonably estimated. These reserves are not recorded on a discounted basis. These reserves include estimates of contractor costs, materials, reimbursement of environmental agency oversight costs, costs for consultants and advisors.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The carrying amounts reported in the accompanying balance sheets for cash, accounts receivable, and accounts payable approximate fair value because of the immediate or short-term maturities of these financial instruments.

The fair value of our 9% Senior Subordinated Notes was based on the quoted market prices. The fair value of our 9% Senior Subordinated Notes was approximately \$110.0 million and \$124.7 million at December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The fair value of our Senior Floating Rate Notes was approximately \$79.9 million at December 31, 2005. The book value of our remaining variable and fixed rate notes exceeded fair

market value at December 31, 2005 and 2004.

Revenue Recognition

Transportation revenue, including fuel surcharges, and related costs are recognized on the date freight is delivered. Other service revenues, consisting primarily of lease revenues from affiliates, owner-operators and third parties, are recognized ratably over the lease period. Tank wash revenues are recognized when the wash is performed. Insurance brokerage revenues are recorded as a contractual percentage of premiums received ratably over the period that the insurance covers. We recognize all revenues, including the premiums for the insurance

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

policies that were not renewed with third-party insurance carriers in connection with the restatement at PPI, on a gross basis as the principal and primary obligor with risk of loss in relation to our responsibility for completion of services as contracted with our customers.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Other Comprehensive Loss

The translation from Canadian dollars and Mexican pesos to U.S. dollars is performed for balance sheet accounts using current exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet date and for revenue and expense accounts using a weighted average exchange rate in effect during the period. The gains or losses, net of income taxes, resulting from such translation are included in shareholders deficit as a component of accumulated other comprehensive loss. Gains or losses from foreign currency transactions are included in other expense.

The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss are as follows at December 31 (in thousands):

	2005	2004
Pension plan minimum liability (Note 15) Foreign currency translation adjustment	\$ 18,048 1,031	\$ 17,090 952
	\$ 19,079	\$ 18,042

Income Taxes

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their respective tax basis. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using the enacted rates applicable to taxable income in the years in which the temporary differences are expected to reverse. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of the change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. An assessment is made as to whether or not a valuation allowance is required for the realizability of deferred tax assets.

Net Income (Loss) Per Common Share

Basic net income (loss) per common share is calculated based on the weighted average common shares outstanding during each period. Diluted income (loss) per common share includes the dilutive effect, if any, of common equivalent shares outstanding during each period.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In April 2005, the SEC announced that the effective date of SFAS No. 123R, Share-Based Payments , has been deferred for certain public companies. SFAS No. 123R, as amended, requires that all share-based payments to employees, including grants of employee equity incentives, are to be recognized in the consolidated statement

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

of operations based on their fair values. SFAS No. 123R will be applicable to us, beginning January 1, 2006, and we intend to adopt the standard using the modified prospective method. The modified prospective method requires compensation costs to be recognized, beginning with the effective date of adoption, for a) all share-based payments granted after the effective date and b) awards granted to employees prior to the effective date of the statement that remain unvested on the effective date.

As permitted by SFAS No. 123, we currently account for share-based payments to employees using the intrinsic value method prescribed in APB No. 25 Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees , and as such, generally recognize no compensation cost for employee equity incentives. Accordingly, the adoption of SFAS No. 123R will have a significant impact on our results of operations, although it will have no impact on our overall liquidity. The impact of the adoption of SFAS No. 123R cannot be determined at this time because it will depend on the levels of share-based payments granted in the future. However, had we adopted SFAS No. 123R in prior periods, the impact of the statement would have approximated the impact of SFAS No. 123 as described in the disclosure of pro-forma net income (loss) and earnings (loss) per share included in the stock-based compensation table in Note 2 Earnings (Loss) Per Share.

SFAS No. 123R also requires the benefits of tax deductions in excess of recognized compensation cost to be reported as a financing cash flow, rather than as an operating cash flow as required under current requirements. This requirement will reduce net operating cash flows and increase net financing cash flows in periods after adoption. We can not estimate what those amounts will be in the future as it depends, among other things, when employees exercise stock options and similar equity incentives, and no options have been exercised since such options were issued.

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS No. 154, Accounting Changes and Corrections (SFAS No. 154). SFAS No. 154 replaces APB Opinion No. 20, Accounting Changes and SFAS No. 3, Reporting Accounting Changes in Interim Financial Statements and changes the requirements for the accounting for and reporting of a change in accounting principle. SFAS No. 154 also provides guidance on the accounting for and reporting of error corrections. This statement is applicable for accounting changes and corrections of errors made in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2005. We do not anticipate any effects from this statement on our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

3. INCOME (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE

A reconciliation of the numerators and denominators of the basic and diluted earnings (loss) from continuing operations to earnings per share computations follows:

	December 31, 2005			December 31, 2004		D	ecember 31, 2003		
	Earnings (loss) from continuing operations	Shares	Per-	Earnings (loss) from continuing operations	Shares	Per-	Earnings (loss) from continuing operations	Shares	Per-
(In 000 s except per share amounts)	(numerator)	(denominator)		(numerator)	(denominator)	amount	(numerator)	(denominator)	amount
Basic loss available to common shareholders per EPS:									
Net earnings (loss) from continuing operations	\$ 11,873			\$ (10,557)			\$ (67,102)		
Dividends and accretion on preferred stock and minority				(145)			(4.5.40)		
stock dividends				(145)			(4,540)		
Earnings (loss)	11,873	18,934	\$ 0.63	(10,702)	18,910	\$ (.57)	(71,642)	5,729	\$ (12.51)
Effect of dilutive securities:									
Stock options		134							
Unvested restricted stock Restricted stock units		13 71							
Stock warrants		149							
Diluted loss available to common shareholders per EPS:									
Income (loss)	\$ 11,873	19,301	\$ 0.62	\$ (10,702)	18,910	\$ (.57)	\$ (71,642)	5,729	\$ (12.51)

The effect of our preferred stock dividends was not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2004 because the preferred stock was redeemed in fiscal year 2003. The effect of our stock options, restricted stock, stock warrants and stock units which represent the shares shown in the table above are included in the computation of diluted earnings per share for each year.

The following securities were not included in the calculation of diluted EPS because such inclusion would be anti-dilutive:

	For th	For the years ended December 31,		
	2005	2004	2003	
(In thousands)				
Stock options	1,307	1,992	104	
Restricted Stock	17	59		

4. ACQUISITION OF COMPETITOR SLINE OF BUSINESS

On December 31, 2003, we paid \$6.1 million to purchase the following assets of a competitor: (a) 174 trailers, (b) the customer lists and customer contracts of substantially all of the competitor s liquid chemical and liquid edible businesses, (c) all leasehold improvements at the competitor s Hoquiam, WA terminal and (d) all leasehold interests of the competitor at the Hoquiam, WA terminal, including, at our option, the assignment of the rights of the property lease or a termination of the lease and the execution of a new lease on the same property. Pursuant to the agreement, we agreed to pay an additional amount up to \$0.3 million calculated as \$0.3 million less \$5,500 times the number of liquid edible business drivers and \$6,500 times the number of liquid

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

chemical business drivers that were employed by the competitor immediately preceding the closing of the agreement and are not employed by us 60 days from the closing date. We allocated \$5.4 million of the purchase price to the equipment purchased, \$0.2 million to identifiable intangibles with five year lives and \$0.5 million to goodwill. As the amount of the holdback contingent on driver employment was not determinable at closing, no amount was recorded as of December 31, 2003. In the second quarter of 2004, we paid \$0.1 million and recorded such amount as additional goodwill.

During fiscal year 2005, we purchased the business of one affiliate for \$1.2 million of cash consideration and \$0.6 million forgiveness of amounts due from affiliates which resulted in \$1.8 million of goodwill. We also purchased \$2.7 million of tractors and trailers from two other affiliates.

5. OTHER OPERATING CHARGES

Our operating income has been impacted by several charges in 2004 and 2003. We have incurred severance, fringe benefits and other related expenses from cost cutting measures and consolidating terminals that resulted in charges totaling \$0.7 million in 2003. In addition, we incurred charges related to the prior operations of Chemical Leaman of \$2.3 million in 2003, related to insurance claims associated with the operations of predecessor companies incurred prior to the merger in 1998. In 2004, we recorded a fixed asset impairment charge of \$2.9 million and \$8.3 million for PPI class action and related charges, which includes \$2.9 million for the settlement of such lawsuits, and \$5.4 million of professional fees.

6. GAIN ON DEBT EXTINGUISHMENT AND LOSS ON EARLY REPAYMENT

In fiscal year 2003, substantially all of our outstanding indebtedness and that of our subsidiary, Quality Distribution LLC (QD LLC), was extinguished and refinanced in connection with the IPO and the concurrent private offering by QD LLC of the \$125 million aggregate principal amount of 9% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010 (the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes) and the entry into a credit facility consisting of a \$140 million delayed drawn term loan facility (the term loan), a \$75 million revolver and a \$20 million pre-funded letter of credit facility (the revolver) (Note 13). Concurrently with these transactions, we prepaid the previously existing term loan and revolver. On December 15, 2003, we redeemed all the outstanding Series B 10% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2006 of QDI, the 12¹/2% Senior Subordinated Secured Notes due 2008 of QD LLC (the 12.5% Senior Subordinated Notes) and the 12% Junior Subordinated Pay-in-kind Notes of QDI (the Junior PIK Notes), (collectively, the Redeemed Notes) and paid all expenses and premiums incurred in connection therewith.

In fiscal year 2003, we recorded a net gain on debt extinguishment of \$4.7 million. The bond carrying values on the date of redemption of the 12.5% Senior Subordinated Notes and Junior PIK Notes, \$11.2 million and \$1.8 million, respectively, were recorded as part of the net gain on debt extinguishment.

In the first quarter of 2005, we wrote-off \$1.1 million of debt issuance costs associated with the \$70 million partial repayment of the term loan.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

7. SELECTED QUARTERLY FINANCIAL DATA (Unaudited) (In thousands, except per share data)

		Quarter Ended				
	March 31	June 30	Sep	otember 30	De	cember 31
2005						
Operating revenues	\$ 161,138	\$ 171,031	\$	170,626	\$	175,281
Operating income	10,743	9,305		7,165		12,612
Net income	2,916	2,718		50		6,189
Income per share basic	0.15	0.14		0.00		0.33
Income per share diluted	0.15	0.14		0.00		0.32
2004						
Operating revenues	\$ 151,185	\$ 157,429	\$	158,410	\$	154,991
Operating income (loss)	6,246	(2,210)		9,066		1,962
Net income (loss)	962	(7,862)		2,751		(6,408)
Income (loss) per share basic	0.05	(0.42)		.15		(.35)
Income (loss) per share diluted	0.05	(0.42)		.14		(.35)

Results for the fourth quarter of 2005 include a \$1.7 million reimbursement for a fire that occurred in a prior year, a \$0.5 million non-cash reduction in fines and penalties related to the irregularities at PPI, a \$0.9 million reduction in our bad debt allowance, a \$0.5 million reduction in our pension costs and a \$0.7 million environmental charge. Results for the fourth quarter of 2004 include a non-cash charge of \$2.9 million for the impairment of trailers, executive search and relocation costs of \$1.1 million and a charge of \$3.5 million to settle our PPI class action lawsuit and related expenses, which were partially offset by a \$1.8 million reduction in fines and penalties related to the irregularities at PPI.

8. GEOGRAPHIC SEGMENTS

Our operations are located primarily in the United States, Canada, and Mexico. Inter-area sales are not significant to the total revenue of any geographic area. Information about our operations in different geographic areas for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 is as follows (in thousands):

2005

Operating revenues	\$ 629,776	\$ 48,3	00 \$	\$ 678,076
Operating income	32,803	7,0	22	39,825
Identifiable assets (1)	371,712	10,9	09	382,621
Depreciation and amortization	14,858	1,8	56	16,714
Capital expenditures	19,329		13	19,342
			2004	
			2004	

	U.S.	International	Eliminations	Consolidated
Operating revenues	\$ 577,661	\$ 44,354	\$	\$ 622,015
Operating income	11,327	3,737		15,064
Identifiable assets (1)	367,855	11,443		379,298
Depreciation and amortization	19,887	2,606		22,493
Capital expenditures	10,657	40		10,697

(1) excludes inter-company receivables and payables.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

		2003			
	U.S.	International	Eliminations	Consolidated	
Operating revenues	\$ 524,009	\$ 41,431	\$	\$ 565,440	
Operating income	13,848	4,946		18,794	
Identifiable assets	366,868	20,224	(12,713)	374,379	
Depreciation and amortization	25,508	3,001		28,509	
Capital expenditures	14,268	724		14,992	

9. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE

Accounts receivable consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2005	2004
	¢ 100 154	¢ 07.070
Trade accounts receivable	\$ 100,154	\$ 97,079
Affiliate and owner-operator receivables	2,726	2,087
Insurance receivable PPI class action settlement		5,875
Other receivables	3,909	3,023
	106,789	108,064
Less allowance for doubtful accounts	(5,436)	(7,228)
	\$ 101,353	\$ 100,836

For 2005, 2004 and 2003, The Dow Chemical Company accounted for approximately 10.2%, 10.2% and 11.3% of our operating revenues, respectively.

The activity in the allowance for doubtful accounts for each of the three years ended December 31 is as follows (in thousands):

Balance, beginning of period	\$ 7,228	\$ 6,305	\$ 7,446
Additions	2,019	2,526	1,573
Write-offs			
Charged to other accounts	(193)	(193)	(193)
Charged to costs and expenses	(3,618)	(1,410)	(2,521)
Balance, end of period	\$ 5,436	\$ 7,228	\$ 6,305

10. FIXED ASSETS

Property and equipment consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2005	2004
T and and immediate	¢ 11.056	¢ 12.000
Land and improvements	\$ 11,956	\$ 12,068
Buildings and improvements	17,600	17,967
Revenue equipment	229,512	228,596
Other equipment	38,812	35,525
Total property and equipment	297,880	294,156
Accumulated depreciation	(182,681)	(177,616)
Property and equipment, net	\$ 115,199	\$ 116,540

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

Depreciation expense was \$16.6 million, \$22.2 million and \$28.1 million for the years ending December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. At December 31, 2005, we had \$0.8 million of capitalized cost of equipment under capital leases included in revenue equipment in the above schedule. At December 31, 2005 we had a net book value of \$0.2 million of trailers held-for-sale.

11. GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS

Intangible Assets

Intangible assets consist of a \$1.0 million intangible pension plan asset and \$0.2 million of non-compete agreements with remaining life of 3 years, customer lists and customer contracts acquired from a competitor with lives of 5 years (Note 4). During 2005 and 2003, \$0.1 million and \$2.2 million of intangible assets became fully amortized. Accumulated amortization of the remaining intangible assets was \$0.2 million at December 31, 2005 and 2004. The gross amount of intangible assets at December 31, 2005 and 2004 was \$1.4 million and \$1.6 million, respectively.

Amortization expense for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 was \$0.1 million, \$0.1 million and \$0.4 million, respectively. Remaining intangible assets, except the pension plan asset, will be amortized to expense as follows (in thousands):

2006	\$ 105
2007	40
2008	40
2009	
2010 and after	

Goodwill

Under SFAS 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, goodwill is subject to an annual impairment test as well as impairment assessments of certain triggering events. SFAS 142 requires us to compare the fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying amount to determine if there is a potential impairment. If the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount, an impairment loss is recorded to the extent the carrying amount of the goodwill within the reporting unit is greater than the implied fair value of goodwill.

We selected the second quarter to perform our annual impairment test. While our equity was publicly traded during the periods in which the analysis was performed in 2004, it was extremely volatile and it had only begun trading in November 2003. Therefore, we used a combination of discounted cash flows and EBITDA multiples to estimate the fair value of the reporting units. Projections for future cash flows were based on our recent operating trends. EBITDA multiples were derived from other comparable publicly traded companies. The discount rate used to discount cash flows was based on our weighted average cost of capital. No impairment was determined to have occurred as of June 30, 2005, since the calculated fair value exceeded the carrying amount. The factors used in deriving the estimate of the fair value included improving economic conditions, increasing revenues and operating income during 2004 and the knowledge that we were able to renegotiate our debt structure to extend the maturity.

Our goodwill assets as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 were \$133.1 million and \$131.4 million, respectively. Goodwill increased \$1.8 million in 2005 due to the purchase of a business. We increased goodwill in 2004 by \$0.1 million due to the contingent payment described in Note 4.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

12. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE AND ACCRUED EXPENSES

Accounts payable includes \$7.6 million and \$5.5 million of book overdrafts at December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. We classified \$6.0 million in claims that were paid in January 2006 in the category Accounts Payable .

Accrued expenses include the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2005	2004
Salaries, wages and benefits	\$ 5,762	\$ 4,626
Accrued interest	3,707	3,225
Pension	2,319	4,844
Claims and deposits	3,435	3,359
Taxes	1,853	3,189
PPI class action settlement		8,750
Other	4,970	5,077
	\$ 22,046	\$ 33,070

As of December 31, 2004, we had a \$5.9 million insurance receivable classified within Accounts Receivable to partially offset the PPI settlement. The amount was not used to reduce Accounts Payable because pursuant to the terms of the settlement agreement, there was no right of offset. Therefore, we recorded it as a receivable.

13. LONG-TERM INDEBTEDNESS

Long-term debt consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

2005 2004

Term loan	\$ 66,850	\$ 138,250
Revolver	13,000	5,800
Capital lease obligations	733	
Series B floating interest rate subordinated term notes, principal due in 2006, interest payable		
semi-annually at LIBOR plus 4.81%		7,500
Senior Floating Rate Notes due 2012	85,000	
9% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2010	125,000	125,000
Long-term debt, including current maturities	290,583	276,550
Discount on Senior Floating Rate Notes	(1,467)	
	289,116	276,550
Less current maturities of long-term debt (including capital lease obligations)	(1,515)	(1,400)
Long-term debt, less current maturities	\$ 287,601	\$ 275,150

Senior Floating Rate Notes

On January 28, 2005, we consummated the private offering of \$85 million in Senior Floating Rate Notes by QD LLC and QD Capital and guaranteed by QDI and domestic subsidiaries at 98% of the face value of the notes. The Notes, due January 15, 2012, will pay interest quarterly on January 15, April 15, July 15, and October 15.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

Interest will accrue at a floating rate per annum, reset quarterly, equal to LIBOR plus 4.5%. The net proceeds were used to repay approximately \$70 million of the term loan and to make a distribution to QDI, which in turn used such proceeds to redeem all \$7.5 million principal amount of outstanding Series B Notes. The balance was used for general corporate purposes, including the repayment of \$5.8 million of indebtedness under the revolving credit portion of our credit facility. The credit facility was amended to incorporate this reduction in the term-loan portion of the facility and to modify the covenants. The interest rate on the Senior Floating Rate Notes at December 31, 2005 was 8.7%. The weighted average interest rate during fiscal year 2005 was 7.9%.

We incurred \$2.5 million in debt issuance costs relating to the Senior Floating Rate Notes. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the notes. The balance of the debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$2.1 million.

We may redeem the Senior Floating Rate Notes, in whole or in part from time to time, upon not less than 30 not more than 60 days notice at the following redemption prices, expressed as percentages of the principal amount thereof, if redeemed during the twelve-month period commencing on January 15th of the year set forth below, plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest thereon, if any, to the date of redemption:

Year	Percentage
2007	102.00%
2008	101.00
2009 and thereafter	100.00

Term Loan

On November 13, 2003, QD LLC and QD Capital, issued a private offering of \$125 million aggregate principal amount of 9% Senior Subordinated Notes, due 2010 and entered into a new credit agreement consisting of a \$140 million delayed drawn term-loan, a \$75 million revolver, and a \$20 million pre-funded letter of credit facility. On March 10, 2005, we completed the conversion of the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes from private debt to public debt.

The term loan bears interest at our option at (a) 2.00% in excess of the defined Base Rate or (b) 3.00% in excess of the Eurodollar rate for Eurodollar Loans, in each case, subject to adjustment based upon the achievement of certain financial ratios. The principal payments are payable quarterly on March 15, June 15, September 15 and December 15. The term loan matures on November 12, 2009. The interest rate on the term loan at December 31, 2005 and 2004 was 7.4% and 5.1%, respectively. The weighted average interest rate during fiscal year 2005 and 2004 was 6.5% and 4.7%, respectively.

We incurred \$3.4 million in debt-issuance costs relating to the term loan and wrote-off \$1.1 million of the debt-issuance costs upon the \$70 million repayment of the term loan in January 2005. We are amortizing the \$2.3 million remaining debt-issuance costs over the term of the term loan to interest expense using the effective-interest method. The balance of these debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$1.3 million.

Revolving Credit Facility

Our revolver comprises a \$75.0 million revolver that is available until November 12, 2008 and a \$20 million pre-funded letter of credit facility that is available until November 12, 2009. The revolver can be used for working capital and general corporate purposes, including permitted acquisitions and additional letters of credit. At December 31, 2005, we had \$43.3 million available under the revolver and \$38.7 million in outstanding letters of credit.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

Interest on the revolver is, at our option, (a) 2.50% in excess of the Base Rate provided in the credit agreement or (b) 3.50% in excess of the Eurodollar rate for Eurodollar Loans, in each case, subject to adjustments based upon the achievement of certain financial ratios. The interest rate on the revolver at December 31, 2005 and 2004 was 9.8% and 7.8%, respectively. The weighted average interest rate on the revolver during fiscal year 2005 and 2004 was 9.6% and 7.3%, respectively.

The credit facility provides for payment by us in respect of outstanding letters of credit of an annual fee equal to the spread over the Eurodollar rate for Eurodollar Loans under the revolver from time to time in effect on the aggregate outstanding stated amounts of such letters of credit and a fronting fee equal to $^{1}/4$ of 1.0% on the aggregate outstanding stated amounts of such letters of credit. We pay a commitment fee equal to $^{1}/2$ of 1.0% per annum on the undrawn portion of the available commitment under the revolver, subject to decreases based on the achievement of certain financial ratios.

Voluntary prepayments and commitment reductions will be permitted in whole or in part, subject to minimum prepayment or reduction requirements, without premium or penalty, provided that voluntary prepayments of Eurodollar Loans on a date other than the last day of the relevant interest period will be subject to payment of customary breakage costs, if any.

We incurred \$1.5 million in debt-issuance costs relating to the revolver. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the revolver. The balance of the debt-issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$1.0 million.

9% Senior Subordinated Notes

The 9% Senior Subordinated Notes, due 2010 are unsecured obligations guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by us and all of our direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries. The guarantees are full, unconditional, joint and several obligations of the guarantees.

We incurred \$5.3 million in debt issuance costs relating to the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes. We are amortizing these costs over the term of the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes. The balance of the debt issuance costs as of December 31, 2005 was \$3.8 million.

We may redeem the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes, in whole or in part from time to time, upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days notice at the following redemption prices, expressed as percentages of the principal amount thereof, if redeemed during the twelve-month period commencing on November 15 of the year set forth below, plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest thereon, if any, to the date of redemption:

Year	Percentage
2007	104.50%
2008	102.25
2009 and thereafter	100.00

Series B Notes

We redeemed \$18.1 million principal amount of Series B floating rate notes on December 15, 2003 at a redemption price of 102.5% of the principal amount outstanding, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of redemption. The redemption price paid included \$0.9 million of accrued interest and a redemption premium of \$0.5 million. The redemption premium was recorded as a part of the net gain on debt extinguishment. The remaining \$7.5 million of Series B floating rate notes were redeemed on February 28, 2005 at no premium.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

The Series B Notes are unsecured obligations guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by all of our direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries. The guarantees are full, unconditional, joint and several obligations of the guarantors. The interest rate on the Series B Notes at 2004 was 7.3%. The weighted average interest rate on the Series B Notes during fiscal year 2005 and 2004 was 7.3% and 6.6%, respectively.

Collateral, Guarantees and Covenants

The term loan and revolver are guaranteed by all of our existing and future direct and indirect domestic subsidiaries (collectively, the subsidiary guarantors). Our obligations and our subsidiary guarantor obligations are collateralized by a first priority perfected lien on substantially all of our properties and assets and the subsidiary guarantors, now owned or subsequently acquired, including a pledge of all capital stock and notes owned by us and the subsidiary guarantors, subject to certain exceptions. In addition, in certain cases, no more than 65.0% of the stock of our foreign subsidiaries is required to be pledged. Such assets pledged also collateralize certain interest rate protection and other hedging agreements permitted by the credit facility that may be entered into from time to time by us.

The credit agreement contains restrictions on debt incurrence, investments, transactions with affiliates, creation of liens, asset dispositions, redeemable common stock, and preferred stock issuance, capital expenditures, and the payment of dividends. At December 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all of these debt covenants. The credit agreement includes one financial covenant, the ratio of Senior Secured Debt (as defined) to Consolidated EBITDA (as defined), which must be maintained. As of December 31, 2005, QD LLC was in compliance with this financial covenant.

Debt Retirement

The following is a schedule of our indebtedness at December 31, 2005 over the periods we are required to pay such indebtedness (dollars in thousands):

					2010 and	
	2006	2007	2008	2009	after	Total
(in 000 s)						
Variable term loan due 2009	\$ 1,400	\$ 1,400	\$ 1,400	\$ 62,650		\$ 66,850
Capital lease obligations	115	126	151	155	186	733
Revolver			13,000			13,000
9% Senior Subordinated Notes, due 2010					125,000	125,000
Senior Floating Rate Notes, due 2012					85,000	85,000
Capital lease obligations Revolver 9% Senior Subordinated Notes, due 2010	, ,	, ,	151		125,000	73 13,00 125,00

Total	\$ 1,515	\$ 1,526	\$ 14,551	\$ 62,805	\$ 210,186	\$ 290,583

The above table does not include the remaining unamortized original issue discount of \$1.5 million relating to the Senior Floating Rate Notes.

QD LLC has the ability to incur additional debt, subject to limitations imposed by the credit facility and the indenture governing the 9% Senior Subordinated Notes and the Senior Floating Rate Notes. Under the indentures governing the QD LLC Notes (which includes the Senior Subordinated Notes and the Senior Floating Rate Notes), in addition to specified permitted indebtedness QD LLC will be able to incur additional indebtedness so long as on a pro forma basis QD LLC s consolidated fixed charge coverage ratio (the ratio of Consolidated EBITDA (as defined in the respective indentures for the QD LLC Notes) to consolidated fixed charges) is 2.25 to 1.0 or less.

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

We believe that, based on current operations and anticipated growth, our cash flow from operations, together with available sources of liquidity, including borrowings under the revolver, will be sufficient to fund anticipated capital expenditures and make required payments of principal and interest on our debt, including obligations under our credit agreement and satisfy other long-term contractual commitments for the next twelve months.

However, for periods extending beyond twelve months, if our operating cash flow and borrowings under the revolver are not sufficient to satisfy our capital expenditures, debt service and other long-term contractual commitments, we would be required to seek alternative financing. These alternatives would likely include another restructuring or refinancing of our long-term debt, the sale of a portion or all of our assets or operations or the sale of additional debt or equity securities. If these alternatives were not available in a timely manner or on satisfactory terms, or were not permitted under our existing agreements, we might default on some or all of our obligations. If we default on our obligations, including our financial covenants required to be maintained under the credit facility, and the debt under the indentures for the new notes were to be accelerated, our assets might not be sufficient to repay in full all of our indebtedness, and we might be forced into bankruptcy.

14. INCOME TAXES

For financial reporting purposes, income before income taxes includes the following components:

	2005	2004	2003
Domestic	\$ 11,603	\$ (7,423)	\$ (66,831)
Mexico	590	499	102
Canada	32	(1,212)	(472)
	12,225	(8,136)	(67,201)

The components of the income tax provision (benefit) for the years ended December 31 are as follows (in thousands):

	2005	2004	2003
Current taxes:			
Federal	\$ (286)	\$ 305	\$ (478)
State	563	419	(200)

Mexico	27	198	208
Canada	314	1,972	(425)
	618	2,894	(895)
Deferred taxes:			
Federal			1,179
State			
Mexico	(182)	(75)	(174)
Canada	(84)	(398)	(209)
	(266)	(473)	796
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	\$ 352	\$ 2,421	\$ (99)

Quality Distribution, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003

The net deferred tax liability consisted of the following at December 31 (in thousands):

	2005	2004
Deferred tax assets:		
Environmental reserve	\$ 6,684	\$ 9,971
Tax credit carryforwards	3,599	3,607
Self-insurance reserves	12,235	12,841
Allowance for doubtful accounts	2,459	3,008
Pension	4,312	5,293
Net operating loss carryforwards	36,247	34,690
Other accruals	4,729	5,018
Accrued losses and damage claims	1,416	3,038
	71,681	77,466
Less valuation allowance	(46,750)	(51,364)
	24,931	26,102
Deferred tax liabilities:		

Table of Contents